8. <u>Rev. Martin Luther PIPKIN</u>, b. ca 1798 in Wayne Co, NC, according to very early census, not 1794, as some descendants state. He moved with his parents to Darlington District, SC, soon after 1801, where they remained until the family & other connecting kin moved again in late 1810, settling in Pulaski Co, GA, until late 1818, & he witnessed his father's signature at the time in which his father sold his land in Pulaski Co, GA, in NOV 1818. Then they moved to Alabama with other connecting kin, and it is 'assumed' they settled in an area close to Belleville, Conecuh County, AL, where his father ministered the Sardis Methodist Church for a number of years. After the deaths of their parents, they moved westward to AR.

Martin was also an ordained Methodist Minister. Written in the Diary of Rev Peter HASHEW of the Alabama Conference of the Methodist Episcocal Church, being in charge of the Belleville Circuit - wrote "The night of May 18, 1840, I spent the night with Martin PIPKIN." and then he added "I preached the funeral of Martin's mother May 17th and she had died on March 5th, 1840."

Lucie "CLIFT" PRICE, who was the president of the *Pipkin Family Association Newsletter* until shortly prior to her death, offered considerable information on her ancestor, Martin Luther PIPKIN in the MAY 1966 issue, mostly pertaining to his service in the *War of 1812*. She found a book, *History of Pulaski and Bleckley Counties*, *GA*, *1808-1956*, printed in 1957 by the *J*. *W. Burke Company* of Macon, GA, and sponsored by DAR. She had learned that the *National Archives* in Washington, D.C. had no record on Martin, David or Barnabas' service except a *Bounty Land Warrant* for Martin, which I will mention later. Although, the above mentioned publication did offer some sparse information on pages 125-128, of which contained the muster rolls of military records of Pulaski Co, GA, for 1779-1837. Included are Privates David PIPKIN and Martin PIPKIN under the command of Captain Allen TOOKE in AUG 1813.

There was also a pay roll on a detachment of the *Pulaski Co, GA, Militia*, dated 29 OCT 1814, under the command of Captain ALFORD agreeable to regimental orders of 6 AUG 1814. [None of this makes much sense to me because of the manner in which it was presented in the book.] His brother David PIPKIN stated that Martin served as a private, an ensign, and as a lieutenant. Other information proves that Martin PIPKIN was an Ensign in 348th District Company of Pulaski Co, GA Militia, 12 SEP 1812. That he was a Private in Capt Fort ALFORD's Company, GA Militia, 2-12 SEP 1813 at Fort Mitchell; and an Ensign in same Company on 9-13 AUG 1813.

<u>Ensign Martin PIPKIN</u> - 9-13 AUG 1814, paid \$1.35, pay per month was \$8.00, his place of service was listed as *Fort Pike*. <u>Sergeant Barnabas PIPKIN</u> received \$20.00 pay per month and he was stationed at Fort Mitchell and he did not receive any pay at that particular time. [Being an 'Ensign' at that particular time would indicate to me that Martin was in the Navy, but it is not mentioned any further.]

It is very evident that the PIPKIN family left GA in 1818. I do not know if this might be a contributing factor as to why they left Georgia in 1818, but the *Indian Lands* were opened up in Tuscaloosa Co, AL, which was formed in 9 FEB 1818. They may have decided to look for land there, because it is written in Martin Luther's Bible that he m. Nancy [Fereba] "BEASLEY" in DEC 1818 in Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa Co, AL. He may very well have met her there. Nancy was b. 1799-1800 in Darlington District, SC. She was a sister to John BEASLEY, Richard BEASLEY & Mary Pheraby BEASLEY who m. Rev Lewis PIPKIN. She also had other siblings.

Nancy & Martin moved from Conecuh Co, AL, to Ouachita Co, AR, with the others. Nancy Fereba died in 1858 & would have been between 58 & 59 years of age and buried prior to Martin naturally, in the same cemetery with Martin upon his death, but her name is not on any cemetery survey. Martin d. in 1865 at the approximate age of 67, in Lafayette Co, AR, & he was buried in the Sardis Methodist Church Cemetery near Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, the cemetery was near his home. Unfortunately it was mentioned that Martin's Bible records had been lost by 1966. [2002 - There is no longer a single PIPKIN tombstone showing at the Sardis Cemetery. Fortunately, though, there is a record of the PIPKINs that were buried there, & they ALL were descendants of Martin & Nancy.] Martin PIPKIN's land deed in Conecuh Co, AL: #490 of 1 MAY 1826, Twp 5N, Range 9E, E1/2NE of Section 10 - 80 acres

Martin PIPKIN's land deed in Columbia Co, AR: #2415 of 1 MAR 1855, Twp 15S, Range 20W, SENE of Section 20 - 40 acres

Census information indicates that he lived in Harrison Twp, adjacent to Leake Twp, the old stomping grounds of my MIXON & SANDERS kin. Those county line boundaries changed all of the time, but their residence generally did not.

Application for Bounty Land, for services rendered during the War of 1812 for Martin Luther PIPKIN - State of Arkansas - County of Lafayette - On this 4th day of August A.D. one thousand eight hundred and fifty five personally appeared before me James N. Montgomery Clerk of the Circuit Court within and for the County and State aforesaid Martin PIPKIN aged 61 years, a resident of Lafayette County in the State of Arkansas, who being duly sworn according to law, declares that he is the identical person, who was a private and ensign in the company commanded a part of the time by Captain Ephraim Phillips and a part of the time by Captain David Pipkin in the Regiment guarding the Georgia frontier in Pulaski County commanded by Col. Duke (his christian name he does not recollect) in the war with Great Britian declared by the United States on the 18th day of June 1812, that he was drafted in said County of Pulaski (the precise date he can't recollect & for how long he cannot positively state, ten days as a private and ten days as an ensign and was honorably discharged at Hartford Pulaski County in the State of Georgia (having lost his discharge he cannot recollect the date thereof). He makes this declaration for the purpose of obtaining the bounty land to which he may be entitled under the act approved March 3, 1855. He also declares that he has not received a warrant for bounty land under this or any other act of Congress nor made any other application therefor.

/s/ Martin Pipkin

We Richard Tatum Sr and Richard Tatum Jr, residents of Lafayette County in the State of Arkansas, under our oaths, declare that the foregoing declaration was signed and acknowledged by Martin Pipkin in our presence and that we believe, from the appearance and statements of the applicant that he is the identical person he represents himself to be. /s/ Richard Tatom Sr

/s/ Richard Tatom Jr

[The PIPKINs & the TATOMs intermarried many times during this ancestry, so they were connecting kin.]

State of Arkansas - Columbia County - Be it remembered that on this 25th day of October 1855 before me C. W. Murphy an acting and duly commissioned Justice of the Peace in and for the County and State aforesaid personally came David Pipkin Who being by me duly sworn according to law deposes and says that said Martin Pipkin served ten days as a private under a Lieutenant name of said Lieutenant I cannot now recollect and (he) the aforesaid Martin Pipkin served ten other days as Lieutenant himself and I do hereby certify that I as Captain of the Militia Company of my District in accordance with orders from the proper authority drafted the aforesaid Martin Pipkin with ten others out of my company and sent them to Hartford Pulaski County State Ga. And do also certify that I visited them while in camps and saw him in actual service all the War of 1812.

Sworn to and subscribed before me on Acting and duly commissioned Justice of the peace in Columbia County and State of Arkansas this 25th day of Oct. 1856. [Why doesn't this say 1855?? Typing error??] /s/ C. W. Murphy, J.P.

Bounty Land Warrant #BL Wt 52025-160-55 for Martin Luther PIPKIN - The 160 refers to 160 acres and the 55 is the year of his Application. Land was contained in Helena, Pulaski County, AR [now Little Rock] & it was transferred over by Martin into Stephen BEASLEY's name, one of his wife's brothers. This transaction was approved by President James BUCHANAN & dated 1 MAR 1860. Stephen had also earned the right for *Bounty Land* anyway because he also served in the *War of 1812* along with the PIPKIN brothers and other connecting kin.

[The 'thought' runs through my mind, did Stephen BEASLEY remain there? That land in a few short years would have been worth a small fortune. It will take some research to sort this out, but if & when I do, the verdict will be contained in my 'pending' compilings of the *BEASLEY Ancestry* to be done at a much later date. I am not very well schooled in regard to the BEASLEY Ancestry at this time because I have concentrated my efforts on the PIPKIN Ancestry for a number of years. I certainly am in dire need of a lot of help in that regard from knowledgeable descendants of the siblings of Pheraby BEASLEY because there does not seem to be much reliable information available.]

1820 Conecuh County, AL, census, [apparently the census started on 1 JUN 1819]: 1 male over 20 - Martin PIPKIN - head of household 1 male under 20 - Charles D. PIPKIN - twin 1 male under 20 - Barney PIPKIN - twin 1 female under 20 - Nancy "BEASLEY" - wife 1830 Conecuh County, AL, census, p. 110: - William King PIPKIN - Redding D. PIPKIN 1 male under 5 1 male 5 & under 10 1 male 5 & under 10 - Thompson C. PIPKIN 1 male 10 & under 15 - Charles D. PIPKIN - twin 1 male 10 & under 15- BarnabasPIPKIN1 male 10 & under 15- BarnabasPIPKIN1 male 40 & under 50- MartinPIPKIN1 female under 5- Sarah MoorePIPKIN PIPKIN - twin 1 female 15 & under 20 - _____ - unknown at this time 1 female 30 & under 40 - Nancy "BEASLEY" - 1^{st} w/o Martin Martin was living near his brothers. 1840 Conecuh County, AL, census, p. 268: [Taken before 5 MAR 1840.] - Richard 1 male under 5 PIPKIN - b. ca 1836 1 male 5 & under 10 - John Winans PIPKIN - b. ca 1832 1 male 10 & under 15 - William King PIPKIN - b. ca 1827 PIPKIN - b. ca 1825 PIPKIN - b. ca 1822 - Thompson C. - Redding D. 1 male 10 & under 15 1 male 15 & under 20 1 male 20 & under 30 - Charles D. PIPKIN - b. ca 1820 - twin 1 male 20 & under 30 - Barnabas PIPKIN - b. ca 1820 - twin 1 male 30 & under 40 - ____ _ - Unknown at this time _____ - Martin PIPKIN - b. ca 1794 - Nancy Ann Delila PIPKIN - b. ca 1839 1 male 40 & under 50 - Martin 1 female under 5 1 female 5 & under 10 - Amelia Ann Sophia PIPKIN - b. ca 1834 1 female 5 & under 10 - Sarah More PIPKIN - b. 1829-30 1 female 40 & under 50 - Nancy "BEASLEY" - b. ca 1800 - w/o Martin 1 female 50 & under 60 - _____ Total in household = 14, plus 2 slaves. ____ - b. 1781-1791 - Unknown 23 JAN 1851 Harrison Township, Ouachita Co, AR, census, page 1, #4/#4: PIPKIN, 57, b. NC - Farmer, Real Estate Value #1000. Martin SC - b. 1800 - Nancy Fereba "BEASLEY" - w/o Martin Fereba 50 *»*, *//* AL - farmer - really Charles D. AL - farmer 30 Charles C. *\\ //* Barnabus 30 *\\ //* AL - Laborer - census said 'deaf & dumb' Redding D. 28 w*//* AL - Laborer Thompson 25 *\\ //* William 23 AL - Laborer *\\ //* AL Sarah 20 w*11* John 18 AL - Laborer *\\/* Sophia 16 AL *\\ //* 14 Richard АL *\\ //* Nancy 12 AL **// Newton 10 AL 9? 5 *\\ //* Cynthia AL - d/o Charles D. PIPKIN *\\ //* AR - s/o Charles D. PIPKIN William Martin PIPKIN was a farmer, living right next door to his brother, David PIPKIN. <u>Martin PIPKIN's land deeds in Lafayette Co, AR</u>: #6285 of 1 MAR 1855, Twp 15S, Range 23W, SWNE of Section 33 - 40 acres #6286 of 1 MAR 1855, Twp 15S, Range 23W, NWSE of Section 33 - 40 acres #7288 of 1 MAR 1855, Twp 15S, Range 23W, NWNE of Section 33 - 40 acres #7287 of 1 MAR 1855, Twp 15S, Range 23W, E½NE of Section 33 - 80 acres #10369 of 1 JUL 1859, Twp 15S, Range 23W, NESE of Section 33 - 40 acres This land was in LaGrange, Lafayette County, AR.

7 JUN 1860	LaGrang	e Twp,	P. O. at Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, p 9, #55:
Martin	PIPKIN,	62, b	. NC - farmer, Real \$2600/Personal \$1100.
Barnabus	w//	39	NC - farmer
Wm. K.	w//	30	AL - farmer
Sarah	w//	29	AL
Sophia	w//	26	AL
Richard	W//	23	AL
Nancy	w//	21	AL
Cinthe	w//	16	AL
William	w//	16	AL
Martin's w	ife was	deceas	ed prior to the 1860 census. No slaves were listed.
His son, J	ohn Wina	ns PIP	KIN was living right next door. Martin d. in 1865.

Children of Martin Luther PIPKIN & Nancy Fereba "BEASLEY":

. Charles D. PIPKIN Sr, called Bush, b. 20 AUG 1819 in Conecuh Co, AL, twin to Nathan Barnabas, [called Barney]. Charles m. (1) Cynthia "WRIGHT" ca 1842, 'probably' in Conecuh Co, AL. They moved to AR ca 1845. She d. after the birth of their son, William Bascom, & prior to the 1850 AR census [dated JAN 1851], as he & the 2 small children were living with Charles' father at that time. He m. (2) ______ "_____" prior to the *Civil War*, and it was a childless marriage. Unfortunately, no one seems to have remembered her name. Charles was a *Private in Company 'G'*, 23rd AR Infantry, CSA and was killed in 1865. He was buried in Richmond, Chesterfield Co, VA. I would assume that he must have been in the *Battle of Richmond*, but I have nothing to base that assumption on.

23 JAN 1851 Harrison Township, Ouachita Co, AR, census, page 1, #4/#4:

Martin	PIPKIN,	57, b.	NC - Farmer, Real Estate Value #1000.
Fereba	<i>\\/</i>	50	SC - b. 1800 - Nancy Fereba "BEASLEY" - w/o Martin
Charles C.	w <i>//</i>	30	AL - farmer - really Charles D.
Barnabus	w <i>//</i>	30	AL - farmer
Redding D.	w <i>//</i>	28	AL - Laborer - census said `deaf & dumb'
Thompson	w <i>//</i>	25	AL - Laborer
William	w <i>//</i>	23	AL - Laborer
Sarah	w //	20	AL
John	w //	18	AL - Laborer
Sophia	w <i>//</i>	16	AL
Richard	w <i>//</i>	14	AL
Nancy	w//	12	AL
Newton	w <i>//</i>	10	AL
Cynthia	w //	9?	AL - d/o Charles D. PIPKIN
William	w//	5	AR - s/o Charles D. PIPKIN
Martin PIPA	(IN was a	a farme	r, living right next door to his brother, David
PIPKIN.			

Children:

1.	Cynthia	PIPK	IN,	b.	1843	in	AL.	She	was	liv	ving	with	her	gra	andf	Tather	in
	Ouachita	a Co,	AR	in	JAN 1	1851	. N	othir	ng ei	lse	is	known	of	her	at	this	time.

2. William Bascom PIPKIN, b. 1 MAY 1846 in Ouachita Co, AR, & was living with his grandfather in JAN 1851 in Ouachita Co, AR. He d. 9 MAY 1932 near Matador, Motley Co, TX, m. on 1 APR 1869 in Falcon, Nevada Co, AR, to Martha Ann "RILEY", called Mattie, b. 23 DEC 1852 in AR, d. 20 JAN 1933. They are both buried in the East Mound Cemetery, Matador, Motley Co, TX, & they had a double stone. His stone states that he was in Co. E, Bird's Mississippi Cavalry, CSA, although some of his descendants state that he served in the Civil War in the Arkansas Confederate State Army, which probably is true, just ended up in the Mississippi Cavalry. He drew a Pension from the State of Texas on File #46693. They moved from Arkansas to Freestone Co, TX, in 1893, then to Albany, Shackelford

Co, TX, in 1897, in the 1900 census in Motley Co, TX, and to Dickens Co, TX, in 1917. He was a devout Methodist & held family prayers morning & evening. His children answered Sunday School roll call with a bible verse. He always attended summer revivals even if it caused him to neglect his crops. His prayers 'would lift one to the Throne of Heaven' is how he is remembered. So it is fitting that he should have a son, Charles Dixon PIPKIN, and a grandson, Nathan Bascom PIPKIN, who were Methodist ministers.

4 JUN 1870 Lagrange Twp, Lewisville P. O., Lafayette Co, AR, p. 5, stamped p. 135, #38/#38: W. B. PIPKIN, age 23, b. TN? - farmer - value \$100/750? SC? - keeping house Martha 17 1880 Alabama Twp, Nevada County, AR, census, p. 521A: PIPKIN, age 32, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. AL - farmer W. В. *\\ //* Marthy 28 AR AL AL - keep hse *\\ //* Charley 9 AR AR AR *\\ //* 7 AR AR Lester AR » *//* Claud 2 AR AR AR 23 JUN 1900 Election Precinct #3, Motley Co, TX, census, ED 42, Sheet 10A, #190/#196: William PIPKINS, age 54, MAY 1846, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. AL 47 DEC 1852 19 APR 1881 Martha A. *\\ //* AR AL. AЦ ** AR Henry F. AR AR *\\ //* 16 NOV 1883 Gorge L. AR AR AR » // 14 NOV 1885 Samuel J. AR AR AR *\\ //* William B. 12 FEB 1882 AR AR AR Syntha M. ** 10 JAN 1892 AR AR AR *\\ //* Larance B. 6 JUL 1893 AR AR AR This census was very difficult to read. I could not read William's occupation. The 4 oldest sons were farm laborers. William & Martha had been married for 31 years. Martha stated that she had 10 children, 9 were living. William's brother Charley was his next door neighbor. MAY 1910 Justice Precinct #4, Motley Co, TX, census ED 184, Sheet 8B, #147/#147: William B. PIPKIN, age 64, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. AL *\\ //* 57 Martha A. AR AR AR w*11* 26 AR AR AR George L. *\\ //* Sam J. 24 AR AR AR *\\ //* Barney 22 AR AR AR ».*//* Maude 19 AR AR AR *\\ //* Busch L. 16 AR AR AR William & his older sons were farmers. They had been married 41 years. 2 APR 1930 Justice Precinct, Dickens Co, TX, census, ED 63-1, sheet 1A, stamped p. 200, #5/#5: William B. PIPKIN, age 84, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. AL Martha A. "" 77 AR AR AR *\\ //* 44 AR AR AR - farmer Sam J. They lived next door to their son Bush PIPKIN. Children: Rev Charles Dixon PIPKIN, called Charlie, b. 13 JUL 1871 in AR, d. 1.

Rev Charles Dixon PIPKIN, called Charlie, D. 13 JUL 18/1 in AR, d. 20 MAR 1941 in Matador, Motley Co, TX, m. Ida T. "EDMONDSON" on 2 FEB 1898 in Matador, Motley Co, TX. She was b. 29 JAN 1879 in TX, d. 1 DEC 1966. They are both buried in the *East Mound Cemetery* in Matador, Motley Co, TX. The Rev. C. D. PIPKIN settled in Turkey, Hall Co, TX, & was a pastor at the new *Methodist Church*. During his Pastorate, work on two buildings came in 1907. It was a custom during that period of time for the women to sit on the east side of the aisle & the men to the west side. The young people sat at the back of the church. The young girls wore beautiful long sleeved thin blouses over pretty colored camisoles. The skirts they wore with these blouses were of a different color. Charley

was living next door to his brother, William.

23 JUN 1900 Election Precinct #3, Motley, TX, census, ED 42, Sheet 10A, #191/#197:

Charley D. PIPKINS, JUL 1871, age 28, b. AR, father b. AR, m. b. AR *\\ //* JAN 1879? Ida T. 20 TΧ AR ͲX *\\ //* Charley D. MAR 1900 2/12 TΧ AR ТΧ Charles was a stock farmer. They had been married for 2 years. [Compiler - This census is more than strange. This Charley that was only 2 months old at the time of this census was non-existant according to the names of the children provided by the 1st son, William Neal. And where was William Neal during this census? If he was staying with kin when this baby was born & the baby died soon after the census, he probably would not have remembered the little fellow, IF there was no Bible notation available for William Neal to refer to in later years. I am going to go ahead & list this wee baby as the 2nd born. The mother does state in the 1910 census that she lost one child.]

5 MAY 1910 J. P. Precinct #1, Motley Co, TX, census, ED 33, Sheet 8A, #109/#109:

Charlie D.	PIPKIN,	age 38, b.	AR, fat	cher b.	AR,	mother	b. AR	
Ida T.	w <i>//</i>	31	TX		AR		TX	
Willie N.	<i>\\//</i>	11	TΧ		AR		TX	
James E.	<i>w''</i>	9	TX		AR		TX	
Charlie C.	<i>\\//</i>	4	TΧ		AR		TX	
H. Irene	<i>\\//</i>	10/12	TΧ		AR		TX	
Charlie &	Ida state	they have	been m	. 12 yea	ars.	Ida st	ates th	lat
she had 5	children,	4 living.	Charl:	le stat	es th	at he i	s a cel	ery

farmer - [at least that is what it looks like to me.]

11 APR 1920 Justice Precinct #1, Matador Town, Motley Co, TX, census, ED 172-1, Sheet 11B, #743/#318:

Charles D.	PIPKIN,	age 58, 1	b. AR,	father b. AR,	mother b. AR
Ida T.	<i>\\//</i>	51	TΧ	AR	TN
William N.	w <i>//</i>	21	TX	AR	TX
Joseph L.	w <i>//</i>	17	TΧ	AR	TX
Cecil B.	<i>\\//</i>	16	TΧ	AR	TX
Charles was	3 26 & Id	da was 19	when	they married.	Value \$1,500.

Charles was a Methodist Minister. William was an assistant cashier in the bank.

11 APR 1930 Justice Precinct 1, Lariot Street, Matador Town, Motley Co, TX, census, ED 173-1, Sheet 11B, #742/#318: Charles D. PIPKIN, 58, b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. AR *\\ //* Ida T. 51 ͲХ AR ΤN » // William N. 31 ТΧ AR ТΧ *\\ //* Joseph L. 17 ТΧ AR ТΧ *\\ //* Cecil B. 16 ͲХ AR ΨX Charles profession was stated to be a Methodist Minister, value \$1,500. Charles was 26 & Ida was 19 years old when they married. Their son, James Earl & family was living next door to them.

Children:

1. William Neal PIPKIN, called Bill, b. 19 NOV 1898 in Motley Co, TX, d 29 JAN 1987 in Lubbock Co, TX, in the Lubbock's Methodist Hospital, burial in the East Mound Cemetery; Matador, Motley Co, TX, m. Opal "ESTES" on 21 FEB 1931 in Matador, Motley Co, TX, & she was still living in Matador at the time of his death. He was an insurance agent. He provided some of the information on this particular lineage in the 1950's.

OBITUARY - LUBBOCK AVALANCHE-JOURNAL, Friday Morning, January 30, 1987 - WILLIAM PIPKIN - MATADOR - Services for William N. Pipkin, 88, of Matador will be at 2 p.m. Saturday in First United Methodist Church with the Rev. Eddie Marcum, pastor of Fritch's First United Methodist Church, and the Rev. Mark Gibbens-Rickman, pastor of Tahoka's First United Methodist Church officiating. Burial will be in the East Mound Cemetery under the direction of Mynatt Funeral Home. He died at 5 p.m. Thursday in Lubbock's Methodist Hospital after an illness. He was born in Motley County. He was an insurance agent. He married Opal Estes on Feb. 21, 1931, in Matador. He was a Mason, and a member of the Lions Club, Eastern Star and Roaring Springs Golf Club. He was a past member of the Matador City Council. He was a Methodist. Survivors include his wife; two sons, Mitchell Neal of Lubbock and William Gerald of Matador; a daughter, Patricia Ann Alexander of Freeport; two brothers, Cecil of Lubbock and Leslie of Lamesa; eight grandchildren; and three great grandchildren.

Children:

- Mitchell Neal PIPKIN, lived in Lubbock, Lubbock Co, TX, 1. in 1989.
- William Gerald PIPKIN, lived in Matador, Motley Co, TX, 2. in 1989.
- 3. Patricia Ann PIPKIN, m. ALEXANDER, lived in Freeport, Brazoria Co, TX, in 1989.
- 2. Charles D. PIPKIN, Jr, called Charley, b. MAR 1900 in Motley Co, TX, apparently deceased within 1900 because he was not remembered by his older brother, William Neal PIPKIN.
- James Earl PIPKIN, b. 12 AUG 1901 in TX, d. 27 DEC 1985 in 3. the Sheppard Memorial Hospital, Burnett, Burnett Co, TX, buried in Kingsland Cemetery, m. ca 1927 to Edith "WINTLE", b. 11 MAY 1903, d. MAR 1979 in Marble Falls, Burnett Co, TX.

11 APR 1930 Justice Precinct 1, Lariot Street, Matador Town, Motley Co, TX, census, ED 173-1, sheet 11B, #743/#319: James Earl PIPKIN, 28, b. TX, father b. AR, mother b. TX *\\ //* LA Edith 26 England МT *\\ //* Byllie N. 5 mo ТΧ TΧ LA James was a proprietor of a drug store. They had been m. 19 years. James was 25 & Edith was 23 years old when they married.

OBITUARY - LUBBOCK-AVALANCHE JOURNAL - not dated - JAMES PIPKIN - KINGSLAND - Graveside services for James Earl Pipkin, 84 of Granite Shoals and formerly of Lubbock will be at 2 p.m. today at Kingsland Cemetery with the Rev. George Belford officiating. Burial will follow under the direction of Waldrop-Hatfield Funeral Home. He died Friday [27 DEC 1985] at Shepperd Memorial Hospital in Burnet after an illness. He had lived in the Kingsland area for 30 years, coming here from Lubbock. He was a member of the Kingsland Community Church. Survivors include a son, Jim E. of Birmingham, AL; three daughters, Mrs. Jean Pepper of Tiffin, Ohio, Mrs. Nell Davis of Irving and Jane Pipkin of Marble Falls; three brothers, Cecil B. of Lubbock, Leslie of Lamesa and Bill of Matador; six grandchildren; and six greatgrandchildren. [I do believe there are some mistakes in this obituary.]

Children:

- 1. Byllie N. PIPKIN, b. ca 1929 in TX per 1930 census. [Guess the family did not remember her. Indicates to me that she possibly died quite young in life.]
- Jim E. PIPKIN, lived in Birmingham, Shelby Co, AL, in 2. 1985.
- Jean P. PIPKIN, b. 20 MAY 1936, twin, d. 30 JUN 2002 3. in Tiffin, Seneca Co, OH, m. ____ PEPPER. Jane PIPKIN, b. 20 MAY 1936, twin, d. 15 SEP 1997 in
- 4.

Marble Falls, Burnett Co, TX.

_ DAVIS, lived in Irving, 5. Nell PIPKIN, m. Dallas Co, TX, in 1985.

(There were 6 great grandchildren but their names are unknown because they were not mentioned in the above obituary.)

- Mary Jane PIPKIN, b. 3 OCT 1903 in TX, d. 30 OCT 1903 in 4. infancy, buried in the East Mound Cemetery, Matador, Motley Co, TX.
- Charles Clyde PIPKIN, b. 2 FEB 1906 in TX, d. 8 JAN 1947 in Hartley Co, TX, m. Ruth "CARTER". 5.
- Irene PIPKIN, b. 14 JUL 1910 in TX, died at age 6, in 1916. 6.
- Joseph Leslie PIPKIN, called Leslie, b. 9 JUL 1913 in TX, 7.
- m. Ruth "FUTTERAL", lived in Lamesa, Dawson Co, TX. Cecil B. PIPKIN, b. 18 NOV 1916 in TX, m. (1) Bick "FUTTERAL"; m. (2) Jackie "LAMBERT" after 1930. They lived 8. in Lubbock, Lubbock Co, TX, in 1987.
- 2. Mary Leta PIPKIN, called Leta, b. 23 DEC 1873 in AR, d. 7 DEC 1960, m. on 4 FEB 1894 to Joseph Edmond Johnson POTEET, called Joe, near Wortham, Freestone Co, TX, b. 11 FEB 1871, d. 24 APR 1942, both are buried in the East Mount Cemetery, Matador, Motley Co, TX.

25 JUN 1900 all of Justice Precinct #3 lying East of Stephenville & Hamilton Road, Erath Co, TX, census, ED 71, Sheet 15B, #264/#269: Joseph E. POTEET, FEB 1871, age 29, b. TX, father b. TN, m. b. TN ** Mary L. DEC 1873 26 AR AR ΔR *\\ //* Claud L. JAN 1895 5 ТΧ ТΧ AR **`''** JAN 1897 Ida C. 3 ТΧ ТΧ ТΧ Joseph was a farmer. They had been married for 6 years. Mary had 2 children, 2 children living.

2 MAY 1910 Justice Precinct #2, Motley Co, TX, ED 185, Sheet 7B, #112/#116:

Joseph E.	POTEET,	age	39,	b.	ΤX,	father	b.	ΤX,	mother	b.	TN
Mary L.	<i>w</i> //		36		AR			AR			AR
Louis C.	<i>w</i> //		15		ТΧ			TΧ			AR
Ida	<i>w</i> //		13		ТΧ			ΤX			AR
Maud M.	N///		8		TΧ			TΧ			AR
William S.	N///		3		TΧ			TΧ			AR

6 APR 1920 Justice Precinct #1, Dickens Co, TX, census, ED 55, Sheet 11B, #185/#224: Joe E. POTEET, age 49, b. TX, father b. MS?, mother b. MS? Lettie 46 AR AR AR

\\ // 18 May ТΧ тχ AR **// Calvin 13 ТΧ ТΧ AR Joe & Calvin farmed the land. Their son Louis lived next door on a William VAUGHN's land.

2 APR 1930 Justice Precinct, Dickens Co, TX, census, ED 63-1, Sheet 1A, p. stamped 200, #1/#1: Joseph E. POTEET, age 59, b. TX, father b. TN, mother b. TN *\\/* AR Mary L. 56 AR AR Joseph stated that he was a general farmer. He was 23 & Mary was 20 years old when they were married.

Children:

Louis Claud POTEET, called Louis, b. 9 JAN 1895 in Johnson Co, TX, m. ca 1920 to Berneice ", b. ca 1901 in TX. 1. [Berneice 'may have been' a VAUGHN but I can't take that to the Bank.]

6 APR 1920 Justice Precinct #1, Dickens Co, TX, census, ED 55, Sheet 11B, #184/#223: Louis POTEET, age 25, *w* // Bernice 19 Louis was a general farmer.

2. Ida Zee POTEET, called Ida, b. 12 JAN 1897 in TX, d. 1983, m. Louis Kendell BASS, b. 1889, d. 1955. The 1930 census is the only possible option to learn more & Louis was single at that time living in Dickens Co, TX.

Children: - [There probably were more children.]

- 1. Connie Louise BASS, b. 1933, single, had a very serious heart attack & do not know if there was a death or not, lived in Lubbock, Lubbock Co, TX, provided some of the lineage & it was gratefully appreciated. <<u>ConnieB5@aol.com</u>> was the contact address, still valid but no response - 2002.
- 3. Maudie Mae POTEET, called Mae, b. 27 MAY 1901 in Erath Co, TX.
- 4. Calvin William POTEET, called Calvin, b. 23 AUG 1906 in Motley
- Co, TX, d. OCT 1983 in Henrietta, Clay Co, TX.
- 3. Lester PIPKIN, b. ca 1873 in AR, d. by MAR 1959. [There was an Ollie Lester PIPKIN who died in Wichita Co, TX, on 22 SEP 1959 but that does not make him the same man.]
- 4. Claude Ely PIPKIN, called Claude, b. 11 SEP 1878 in Hope, Hempstead Co, AR, d. 21 JUN 1952 in Monahans, Ward Co, TX, m. Mrs Annie "MAUK"-ROCKHOLD on 21 DEC 1919 in Matador, Motley Co, TX, b. 28 JUL 1884, in Duncanville, Dallas Co, TX, d. OCT 1973 in Crane, Crane Co, TX, d/o John Miller MAUK. By 1948, Claude Ely PIPKIN had moved to Hot Springs Village, AR, & he stated in his letter that Hot Springs Village was a 'hot bed' full of PIPKIN descendants.

18/19 APR 1910, Precinct #1, Motley County Jail Lines 99 & 100, Motley Co, TX, ED 184, Sheet 2B, #39/#39:

Claude PIPKIN, age 31, (s), b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. AR is listed as a lodger with the John W. HAMILTON family, listed as the owner of his own butcher shop. Claude is listed on the same page as his brother Henry & Henry's partner.

<u>Children</u>: [It is said that he had 2 children, one name missing.] 1. James Claude PIPKIN, called Jim, b. 15 MAY 1922, in Matador, Motley Co, TX, m. on 9 OCT 1942 in San Angelo, Tom Green Co, TX, to (1) Ida "CALLAWAY", d/o Lee CALLAWAY & Effie "CARMICHAEL", later divorced in 1967. She d. 18 JAN 1993 in Hot Springs Village, Garland Co, AR. She was a 7th Day Adventist. Children:

- 1. Rene Kay PIPKIN, b. 7 FEB 1947 in Monahans, Ward Co, TX, m. in JUN 1973 to David FIFE, s/o ______ FIFE & Irene "JONES", in Keene, Johnson Co, TX, no children.
- James Steven Lee PIPKIN, called Steve, b. 18 FEB 1949, in

Monahans, Ward Co, TX, m. on 29 DEC 1973 in Pasadena, Los Angeles Co, CA, to Deborah "BUTLER". He has been a 7th Day Adventist missionary in Malawi, Africa, since 1984.

Children:

2.

- 1. Amity Noel PIPKIN, b. 13 JAN 1978, in Kansas City, Clay Co, MO.
- 2. Adam PIPKIN, b. 29 JUL 1979 in Mesquite, Dallas Co, TX.

James Claude PIPKIN, m. (2) Cleo "GARRISON" in 1968 & lived in Hot Springs Village, Garland Co, AR. He wrote a letter dated 8 FEB 1989 to Col. Philip PIPKIN which is as follows -

Sorry I've been so long about returning the 'fact sheet'. Sure enjoy your publications. I'm sorry you and yours strayed from the fold (Presbyterian) but I'm sure you're just as well off there as being one of the Wesley's followers. As you can see, my son and daughter both followed their mother into the Adventist Church, but what's most important, they're both good Christian people. Hope to meet you someday and if you're ever in this neck of the woods doing research, please give me a call or come by.

Sincerely, Jim Pipkin

5. Henry Fly PIPKIN, called Henry, b. 26 APR 1881 in Bodcaw, Nevada Co, AR, d. 3 MAY 1959 in Matador, Motley Co, TX, buried in the East Mount Cemetery, never married. His parents moved to Matador when he was 17 years old. He was unmarried, a barber, a Justice of the Peace for 30 years, member of the Lions Club, Masonic Lodge & a Shriner. It is stated that his obituary named his siblings who were alive at the time of his death, thus a notation that some died by May 1959.

18/19 APR 1910, Precinct #1, Motley County Jail Lines 99 & 100,Motley Co, TX, ED 184, Sheet 2B, #31/#31:Henry F. PIPKIN, age 28, (S), b. AR, father b. AR mother b. ARAndrew E. HERRING, 27, (S) TX MS MSAndrew is listed as Henry's partner and he was a salesman for aretail dry goods store. Henry had his own barber shop.

11 APR 1930 Justice Precinct #1, Matador Town, Motley Co, TX, census, ED 173-1, Sheet 12A, #244/#370: Henry F. PIPKIN, age 48, (S), b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. AR Henry was the proprietor of the barber shop. He lived on Lariot Street.

6. George Luther PIPKIN, called George, b. 2 NOV 1883 in Nevada Co, AR, d. 27 MAR 1963 in Crosbyton, Crosby Co, TX, m. ca 1896 to Nellie M. "NEELY", called Nellie in Crosbyton, Crosby Co, TX, b. 30 APR 1894 in TX, d. 22 JUL 1968. There were no children.

19 APR 1920 Justice Precinct #2, Crosby Co, TX, census, ED 40,Sheet 13B, #254/#273:George L. PIPKIN, age 35, b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. ARNellie M. "" 26 TX MS MSHe was a general farmer.

9 APR 1920 Justice Precinct #2, Crosby Co, TX, census, ED 54-5, <u>Sheet 4A, #78/#78</u>: George L. PIPKIN, age 46, b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. AR Nellie M. "" 36 TX MS MS George was a general farmer.

- Samuel Jones PIPKIN, called Sam, b. 28 NOV 1886 in Nevada Co, AR, d. 14 JUL 1950, never married, buried in the *East Mount Cemetery*, Matador, Motley Co, TX. He lived with his parents in 1930.
- William Barnabas PIPKIN, called Barney, b. 6 FEB 1888 in Nevada Co, AR, d. 9 MAR 1926 in Matador, Motley Co, TX, buried in the East Mount Cemetery. He never married & was a farmer.

7 APR 1920 Justice Precinct #1, Dickens Co, TX, census, ED 55, <u>Sheet 11B, #186/#225</u>: Barney PIPKIN, age 32, b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. AR Barney was single & was a general farmer. He lived next door to his sister, Mary Leta & her husband, Joseph POTEET.

- 9. Cynthia Maude PIPKIN, called Maude, b. 11 JUN 1890, d. 4 SEP 1914 at the age of 24, she had not married, buried in the *East Mound Cemetery*, Matador, Motley Co, TX.
- 10. Lawrence Bush PIPKIN, called Bush, b. 9 JUL 1893, d. 5 NOV 1976 in Lubbock, Lubbock Co, TX, buried in the family plot in McAdoo, Dickens Co, TX, m. on 21 MAR 1920 in Duncan Flat, ? Co, TX, to [not on the map, but there is a Duncanville in Dallas Co, TX. Don't know if Duncan Flat was renamed Duncanville or not.] Hattie Elizabeth "NORRIS", d/o W. N. NORRIS, b. 28 JAN 1902 in Coahoma, Howard Co, TX, d. 19 JAN 1997 in Colony, Denton Co, TX. He apparently changed his name to Bush Lawrence as an adult.

2 AF	PR 1930 Justice Precinct 1, Dickens Co, TX, census, ED 63-1,
	et 1A, p. stamped 200, #4/#4:
	L. PIPKIN, age 36, b. TX, father b. AR, mother b. AR
Mary	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
	com N. "" 4 TX TX TX
	stated that he was a general farmer. He was 26 & Hattie was
28 y	years old when they married.
	dren:
1.	Mary Emma PIPKIN, b. 26 AUG 1921 in TX, m. Marshall A. WINEGAR, b. 19 AUG 1924, d. 3 OCT 1999 in <i>The Colony</i> , Denton
	Co, TX.
	Children: [May have been others.]
	1. Marshal Roy WINEGAR, b. 22 AUG 1944, m. Louise "EDEN".
	Children:
	1. Ginger WINEGAR, b. 8 AUG 1967.
	2. Mary Sue WINEGAR, b. 9 JAN 1947, m. Mike GOLDWATER.
	Children: 1. Wayne GOLDWATER, b. 29 JUL 1968.
	3. Max WINEGAR, b. 14 OCT 1948.
2.	Henry Lawrence PIPKIN, called Lawrence, b. 30 APR 1924 in TX,
	d. 28 JUN 2001 in Smithville, Bastrop Co, TX, m. Ruby
	"CALLAHAN" in McAdoo, Dickens Co, TX.
	Children:
	 Clawson Vancy PIPKIN, b. 14 OCT 1944, m. Carolyn "HUFF" in Midland, Midland Co, TX on 14 AUG 1964.
	Children:
	1. Van PIPKIN, b. 2 FEB 1966.
	2. Denise Ann PIPKIN, b. 3 APR 1970.
	2. Beverly Jean PIPKIN, b. 19 JAN 1946, m. Charles BAIRD.
	3. Larry DeForrest PIPKIN, b. 19 OCT 1949, m. Karyl "BOMAR"
2	on 20 DEC 1970.
3.	(Rev) Bascom Nathaniel PIPKIN, called Nathan, b. 29 DEC 1925 at McAdoo, Dickens Co, TX, d. 15 NOV 1999 in Midland, Midland
	Co, TX, m. on 2 JUN 1951 to Ruth Ann "MATTHEWS" in Abilene,
	Taylor Co, TX, b. 8 JUL 1930. He was a veteran in the U. S.
	Navy during WWII, received a BA Degree from McMurray College,
	in Abilene, TX, Masters of Religious Education from Scarrett,
	for Christian workers in Nashville, Davidson Co, TN, worked on
	Doctorate at Vanderbilt University, and the Diaconal Minister
	of Christian Education at St. Paul's United Methodist Church
	of Amarillo. He was the Director of Religious Education at
	the First United Methodist Church in Midland, TX. Since 1960 he has lead several groups of Christian workers, including
	nurses & dentists, to spend two weeks living & working with
	the cave-dwelling Tarahumara Indians in the Sierra Madres of
	Old Mexico. In his elder years, he became legally blind &
	went bowling in spite of it. [This gentleman has accomplished
	so much in his life time. I know that his ancestors would be
	very proud.]
	Amarillo Daily News - Saturday, June 10, 1978 - Pipkin and
	friends off again - Mexico Bound - by Minnio GILLILAND - In

Amarillo Daily News - Saturday, June 10, 1978 - Pipkin and friends off again - Mexico Bound - by Minnio GILLILAND - In just a little over a month - 800 miles, 37 bridges, 86 railroad tunnels and several centuries in exceptions away -Nathan Pipkin and a group from St. Paul's United Methodist Church will begin a two-week adventure in Mexico. The experience will be new for most of those going, but for Pipkin, the trip as become almost a lifestyle. This is his 18th journey in 14 years into the Sierra Madres of Mexico to live and work with the cave dwelling Tarahumara Indians who inhabit the high mountain terrain near Creel. Pipkin is a diaconal minister in charge of Christian education at St. Paul's. He will take 25 on the trip this year, leaving on the 14th of July and returning on the 30th. Most of those going are high school seniors, Pipkin said. This is the minimum age level. "There is no upper age limit, however," he said, "and there's still room." He recalls taking an 82-year-old one year. A nurse and a dentist will be among the travelers this year, "not to take care of the group, but because their professions incline their interests to this sort of activity," he said, "Ours is a 'helping mission'."

The group will spend six days in and about Creel and will stay at one of the schools where they will prepare their own meals and take care of themselves. In addition, they will work. They will help paint and repair the schools, the playground equipment and clinic facilities. They will also observe school anc church activities and help in other ways. "It's not all work," said Pipkin. "We have time for recreation and we attend church services at the Cussare Church fo the Indians. It's maintained by the Catholic Church, and we work closely," he said. There is one thing they definitely do not do, said Pipkin. "We make no attempt to teach anything of the Methodist religion." "As far as religion is concerned, the Catholic church is doing just about all that can be done in that area. We just work with the Jesuit priest and help where we can," said Pipkin.

The Tarahumara have no written language, the Methodist educator explained. "Teaching and preaching both are at a disadvantage," he said. Some headway is being made, however, in helping the Indians with the simple exercise of identifying things with which they are familiar. "Health and hygiene are the most important items on the curriculum" he said. In preparation for the trip, the Amarillo people take many 'tools'. Travel instructions advise against taking any excess of personal things - "carry half as many cloths as you think you'll need" - but suggest many other items one would not normally think to take on a trip scraps of soap, old but good clothes for children, ball point pens, crayons, tablets, hard candy, vitamins. A much longer and more diverse list is supplied later on. These things, of course, are not to be carried personally, but will be packed in boxes at the church and shipped in advance. Why Mexico? Why the Tarahumara? It's said that men climb mountains because they're there, said Pipkin. "I go to the Tarahumara because they are there." Pipkin accidentally discovered the tribe on a trip he made 20 years ago. It was just after the railroad from Presidio began operation. "I noticed this little town on the trip down to Los Mochis on the coast. On the way back I persuaded the conductor to let me off," Pipkin said. "The town was Creel. The conductor was dubious about accommodations", said Pipkin, "and I soon saw why." He found a little hotel on a hill above the village. "The floors were dirt and there was no electricity or running water - just a bowl and pitcher on a stump. The bed was something else - bare springs." But what could he expect, he said, for \$2.65 a night.

During his brief stay, he got his first look at the Tarahumara. "They came into town and just sort of stood around. They were a pretty pitiful looking lot," he said. He was later to learn that they are considered to be the most primitive Indian tribe on the American continent. "I never saw any people in greater need," he said. "I knew I would be back." Pipkin has made numerous trips since on his own and some with his family, but he says he has particularly enjoyed sharing the experience with his diverse travel groups. He seems to have infected his fellow travelers with his spirit of good will and desire to help. Alan Altman, the young man helping with the packing, is making his second trip to Creel. He's saved all year to have the \$500 needed for travel and expenses. This will be Judy Stewart's first trip, that she has been having too, and declares she "Wouldn't miss it for anything." These young people, and others applying to take the trip, expressed themselves in different ways, but their responses reflected a common purpose - to help. "We don't have to preach," said Pipkin. "The Tarahumara will know we're Christians - not by what we say - but by what we do."

AMARILLO DAILY NEWS - SATURDAY, JULY 11, 1981 - Area Residents to visit Mexican Indian mission - by Donna Malone - Stepping back several hundred years in time, a group of area residents were to leave Friday for a trip that will take them high into the Sierra Madres mountains of Mexico to visit a cave-dwelling trip of Tarahumara Indians. Nathan Pipkin, director of education at St. Paul's United Methodist Church, will lead the group of 14 people into the village of Gonachi, which is near the town of Creel in Chihuahua, Mexico.

The cave-dwelling Tarahumaras are among the most primitive Indians left in North America, according to a National Geographic study. Pipkin agrees. He has visited the Indians more than 20 times since 1962. He said the lifestyle of the Tarahumaras is so primitive most Americans cannot begin to picture it. They eat meat raw when they eat it at all, said Pipkin. They eat mice, deer or other animals that can be hunted in the rugged country. The tribe's appropriate name, Tarahumara, means 'foot runner'. "They are able to run 72 hours straight," said Pipkin, "and can catch a fleeing deer on foot."

These Indians are direct descendants of those who fled the Spaniard invasion of Mexico in the 17th century. They settled in an area now known as Copper Canyon, which Pipkin says is 4½ times as large as the Grand Canyon and 1,000 feet deeper. "The people have their own language, but it is not written" said Pipkin. "Because they live in damp, dark caves, more than 70 percent of the people have tuberculosis."

A clinic has been established in Creel where the people are not only treated but taught about sanitation and nutrition. "More than 80 percent of the children die before reaching the age of 5 years, mostly from malnutrition and starvation" Pipkin said. He said "It is not uncommon to find babies in the caves that weigh as little as ten or eleven pounds at two years of age."

The group leaving Amarillo for a two-week stay in the mountains with Tarahumara Indians took clothing, vitamins, food supplements, medical supplies and school supplies to the villagers. There is a catholic five-day boarding school located in Creel. It houses about 40 boys and 40 girls of various ages. Three teachers run the school and share the chores of teaching, cooking doing laundry, training the children and giving them medical attention. "The Indian's diet consists of mainly corn and some squash and beans.

Very little or no protein is available," he said. "We will assist with a pig breeding project by building pens and farrowing crates," Pipkin said. "Although there are two sows at the school, the Indians do not know how to breed animals for consumption. Goats and sheep are kept for fertilizing purposes only and are never used for milk or as a meat source," explained Pipkin. "We will spend time getting to know the Tarahumara Indians," he said. Other plans include painting the boarding school there, painting beds, and administering medical and dental care to the villagers.

Youth of the United Methodist Churches in the Amarillo district sponsored various fund raising projects to buy five metal plows for the Indians. "The metal plows will replace the wooden sticks they use in farming and will be pulled by people or a cow if there is one available," said Pipkin. "The unrelenting terrain near the village of Creel is largely responsible for the constant famine that plagues the people," said Pipkin. Only meager crops grow in the rocky, poor soil.

Pipkin, who accidentally discovered this cave-dwelling tribe on a trip through Mexico in 1962, described some of their primitive customs. Male-female courting begins and ends when the Indian girl, around the age of 11 or 12 years, selects her mate by throwing a pebble at him. If the feeling is mutual and the male responds, the marital relationship is immediately established and the two "go off and live in a cave together." said Pipkin. "There are no marriage rites. Women in this culture go off alone into the trees to have their babies. After giving birth the women cut the umbilical cord using a sharp rock," said Pipkin. Pipkin said the group leaving Amarillo includes a physician and a nurse, Dr. John Cantwell, a heart specialist from Atlanta, GA, and Peggy Blake, a nurse at Northwest Texas Hospital. There will also be a group of eleven young people traveling with the group.

A letter dated August 29, 1988, addressed to Col. Philip PIPKIN by B. Nathan PIPKIN states - "I am writing to give you the latest update on me. After 39 years as a Methodist Minister, I have retired from Mesa, AZ, and have returned to my home in Amarillo, Texas. My mother (Hattie Elizabeth Pipkin) whose husband was Lawrence Bush Pipkin, son of William Bascom Pipkin - is now living with me. She will be 87 years old come January 28. I appreciate the work you do for the association.

Sincerely, B. Nathan Pipkin"

Amarillo Globe-Times - Monday - October 14, 1991 - On A Roll - Nathan Pipkin, 67, is a legally blind veteran of World War II and a retired Methodist minister. During his prime, he could average more than 150, but he still bowls a respectable 100 or so, he said. The American Women's Bowling Association on Tuesday presented the Amarillo Veterans Administration Medical Center a donation to keep veterans rolling balls at Amarillo Bowl.

Children:

- 1. Lee Allan PIPKIN, b. 15 JUL 1958 in Houston, Harris Co, TX.
- 2. Scott Brent PIPKIN, b. 5 SEP 1962, lives in Phoenix, Maricopa Co, AZ, single. Children: [NOTE: I 'suspect' this child is from a 2nd marriage, altho he did not state one way or the other.]

- 3. Sarah Elizabeth PIPKIN, b. 30 DEC 1985, was featured in a medical magazine in San Antonio, TX. She had open heart surgery at age 2 weeks. Doing great.
- 2. Nathan Barnabas PIPKIN, called Barney, b 20 AUG 1819 in Conecuh Co, AL, twin to Charles, said to have married soon after the 1850 census, wife's name not remembered, unknown if had any children, lived in Roswell, Chaves Co, NM. It was stated that Barney died during the *Civil War*. I found nothing that would indicate this particular Barney ever served in the *Civil War*. If this had been true, he would not have had the opportunity to have lived in New Mexico at a later date, although the informant was very insistent, so guess I will have to except that as a fact even though I can not prove it at this time. I never was able to locate him in any census.
- 3. Redding D. PIPKIN, called Reddie, b. 29 DEC 1822 in Conecuh Co, AL, d. 27 AUG 1888, m. before 1869 to Marian Francis PERKINS, a widower, b. 1826 in Conecuh Co, AL. She had 3 children by Mr. PERKINS. He has been listed as both female & male in various census. Redding is the one that they said was 'deaf & dumb' in all the census. He was living with his brother, John Winans PIPKIN, in the 1860 LaGrange Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census & listed as a male, so this is most confusing to me.

Land Deeds in Lafayette County, AR: 1 JUL 1859 - Twp 16S, Range 23W, Section 10 - 160 acres. 2 APR 1860 - Twp 16S, Range 23W, Section 10 - 80 acres.

Children:

 Ida S. PIPKIN, b. 20 DEC 1869 in Lafayette Co, AR, d. 13 JAN 1948 in Lafayette Co, AR, m. 3 DEC 1885 to Stephen Price TATOM, called Stephen, b. 12 FEB 1863 in AR, d. 20 SEP 1904 in Lafayette Co, AR. They are both buried in the Sardis Methodist Church Cemetery, Lafayette Co, AR. Stephen was a farmer. After Ida died, I could not locate any of the children as adults in any census.

14 JUN 1900 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 110, Sheet ??, #297/#388: Steven P. TATOM, FEB 1863, age 37, b. AR, father b. TN, mother b. GA *\\ //* Ida S. DEC 1868 31 AR AT. GA *\\ //* Lena P. SEP 1886 13 AR AR AR *\\ //* APR 1888 Alvin R. 12 AR AR AR *»*.// Ada F. MAR 1890 10 AR AR AR *\\ //* William A. NOV 1893 6 AR AR AR *\\\/*/ 5 AR Annie V. MAY 1895 AR ΔR Steven was a farmer. They had been married 14 years, had 5 children, 5 still living.

<u>5 MAY 1910 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 89, Sheet 35A, #340/</u> #343:

Ida	TATOM, a	age 47, b). AR,	father b. AR, 1	mother b. AR - widow
Ada	w <i>''</i>	19	AR	AR	AR
Eldon	w <i>//</i>	17	AR	AR	AR
Annie	w <i>''</i>	14	AR	AR	AR
Roy	w <i>//</i>	10	AR	AR	AR
Price	w <i>''</i>	6	AR	AR	AR
Ida was a	a general	farmer.	She l	nad 7 children,	5 are living.

26 JAN 1920 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 112 Sheet 7B, Line 65: Ida TATOM, age 57, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. GA - widow 26 AR AR *\\ //* Eldon AR w*11* Roy 16 AR AR AR *\\ //* Price 14 AR AR AR Ida & her oldest son state they are general farmers. I could not find her listed in the census for 1930.

Children:

1. Lena/Lila P. TATOM, b. SEP 1886 in Lafayette Co, AR.

2. Alvin Redding TATOM, b. 9 APR 1888 in Lafayette Co, AR, d. 4 MAR

1914 in Lafayette Co, AR, buried next to his parents in the Sardis Methodist Church Cemetery, Lafayette Co, AR.

- 3. Ada F. TATOM, b. MAR 1890 in Lafayette Co, AR.
- 4. William A. TATOM, b. NOV 1893 in Lafayette Co, AR, apparently died quite young.
- 5. Annie V. TATOM, b. MAY 1895 in Lafayette Co, AR.
- 6. Roy TATOM, b. ca 1910 in Lafayette Co, AR.
- 7. Price TATOM, b. ca 1904 in Lafayette Co, AR.
- 4. Thompson C. PIPKIN, called Thomas, b. 23 JUL 1825 in Conecuh Co, AL, d. in 1907, m. at age 29 in Lafayette Co, AR, on 27 SEP 1855 to Martha "CANIDA" at age 20, b. ca 1835 in Lafayette Co, AR, d. after 1896. They had no children. [Some of the descendants say her surname was CANADY but that is incorrect.] Could not locate them in any other census.

Land Deeds: 1 JUL 1859 - Twp 15S, Range 23W, Section 33 - 40 acres - Lafayette Co, AR 10 JUN 1896 - Twp 15, Range 19W, Section 36 - 79.63 acres - Garland Co, AR

1870 LaGrange Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, p. 135:Thomas? PIPKIN, age 43, b. AL, farmer - personal value \$200Martha"" 33 TN? - keeping house - [Martha CANIDA]

5. William King PIPKIN, called Willie, b. 7 JAN 1827 in Conecuh Co, AL, d. 1907 in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX, buried in Evadale, Jasper Co, TX, about 25 miles north of Beaumont, m. at age 35 on 27 OCT 1864 to (1) Frances Adeline Saline "NORWOOD" at age 19, in Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, [no children], d/o Josiah M. NORWOOD & Sarah "AULD". She was b. 24 JUL 1845; he m. on 20 AUG 1866 (2) to Amanda Jane "TATOM", called Amanda, in Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, b. 13 MAY 1839 in TN, d. 26 FEB 1920 in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX, buried in Evadale, Jasper Co, TX.

1870 LaGr	ange Twp	, P.O.	Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, census, p. 136:
Wm K.	PIPKIN,	42, b.	AL, farmer, real value \$1500/personal value \$554
Amanda J.	<i>\\\\</i>	30	TN - Amanda Jane TATOM
Maggetta	<i>\\//</i>	1	AR
Anna	TATOM	70	GA - widow - mother of Amanda
John M	ITCHELL	19	MS - domestic servant
Aaron	MAGN?	15	MS - domestic servant - black

1880 Alabama Twp, Nevada Co, AR, census and LaGrange, Lafayette Co, AR, p. 397: Willie PIPKIN, age 53, b. AL, father b. ??, mother b. ?? - farmer *\\ //* GA - keep house Amanda 40 ΤN ΤN TN - at school w // Mary 11 AR AL William *\\ //* 9 AR TNAT. *\\ //* Laurah 8 AR АL ΤN w // Amanda 6 AR ΤN AL

19 JUN 1900 Liberty Co, TX, census, ED 30, Sheet 15A, #262/#264:WilliamPIPKIN, OCT 1827, age 72, b. AL, father b. SC, mother b. SC William *\\ //* MAY 1839 TN?? Amanda 61 GA ANDREWS Dora MAY 1872 28 AR AL TN*\\ //* NOV 1869 30 Crawford ΔR 22 22 *\\ //* NOV 1890 9 Lenora AR AR AR *\\ //* ??? 1873 Ruby 6 AR AR AR w*11* JAN 1896 3 Mamie AR AR AR William & Amanda had been m. for 33 years. They had 4 children, 3 living. Their daughter, Dora & her husband, Crawford, had been m. 10 years. They had 3 children, 3 children living. William was a farmer. Crawford did not do any thing.

18 APR 1910 Precinct #5, Jasper Co, TX, census, ED 64, Sheet 5B & 6A, #106/#107: Edward W. WILSON, age 43, b. SC, father b. NC, mother b. NC *\\ //* 35 Addie AR AT. ΤN *\\ //* 15 ТΧ SC Robert H. AR *\\ //* William J. 14 ТΧ SC AR

\\ // 11 SC Edgar O. ТΧ AR ** 8 Carlton ТΧ SC AR Wilburn P.? "" 6 ТΧ SC AR *\\ //* 3 ТΧ SC AR Helen E. *\\ //* SC Herman J. 1 ТΧ AR *Amanda PIPKIN 67 TN - widow GA GΑ Amanda had 4 children, 3 living. Addie had 8 children, 8 living. Edward was a Carpenter in a lumber mill. Robert & Williams were general farmers. 3 JAN 1920 Precinct 1, Beaumont City, Jefferson Co, TX, census, ED96, Sheet 3A, #38/#41: William O. PIPKIN, 49, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. TN 53 TX Lorena ТΧ TN*\\ //* *Amanda 81 ΤN TNGΑ Amanda was his mother, nee Amanda Jane TATOM. William O. stated that he was in the laundry business. Children: Mary Etta PIPKIN, b. ca 1869 in TX, d. ca 1892, m. Hiram P. HAMILTON on 1. 18 OCT 1891 in Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR. [Some descendants said her name was Etta Mary PIPKIN.] William Olie PIPKIN, called William, b. 27 NOV 1870 in Lewisville, 2. Lafayette Co, AR, d. 18 OCT 1950 in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX, m. in 1894 to Lorena "DEVER" in Liberty Co, TX, b. 18 SEP 1864 in Liberty Co, TX, d. 25 JAN 1933, in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX. 16 APR 1910 Precinct #1, Beaumont City, Jefferson Co, TX, census, ED 82, Sheet 4A, #70/#73: William O. PIPKIN, age 40, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. AR 46 ** Lorena TΧ ТΧ TN*\\ //* Floyd 15 ТΧ AR ТΧ William was a laundry driver. They had been married 16 years. 3 JAN 1920 Precinct 1, Beaumont City, Jefferson Co, TX, census, ED 96, Sheet 3A, #38/#41: William O. PIPKIN, 49, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. TN *\\ //* 53 ТΧ TΧ Lorena ΤN » *//* ΤN *Amanda 81 ΤN GΑ Amanda was his mother, nee Amanda Jane TATOM. William O. stated that he was in the laundry business. Children: 1. Floyd Harold PIPKIN, called Floyd, b. 25 FEB 1895, in Liberty Co, TX, d. 15 APR 1996 in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX, m. ca 1914 to Stella "McALISTER", b. 15 MAR 1898, d. 27 FEB 1973 in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX. Floyd was a tax collector of the South Park School District. He was a very handsome man in his elder years, as there was an article in the newspaper that showed his face & he was tall & lean in body structure. He was walking across a very small decor 'bridge' that the City of Beaumont had named in his honor - The Floyd H. PIPKIN Bridge. Beaumont Enterprise or Journal about 19 July 1983 - FLOYD PIPKIN CROSSES BRIDGE - A news article by Susan MILLIKEN. Extracted - it says "Floyd PIPKIN, age 89, has eaten breakfast of soft scrambled eggs, crisp bacon and grits at the Ramada Inn in the 200 block of Louisiana St in Beaumont for 10 years. Floyd had to cross a drainage ditch to get to the Inn, so he jokingly asked the manager to put a foot board there to keep him from falling. The manager, Mel WILSON, had a foot bridge built and named it the FLOYD H. PIPKIN BRIDGE. Mr. Wilson explained, "Mr. PIPKIN is such a fine man, and everyone who knows him cares about him. The bridge was

> 8 JAN 1920, Justice Precinct #1, Beaumont City, Jefferson Co, TX, census, ED 96, Sheet 8B, #169/#178: Floyd H. PIPKIN, age 25, b. TX, father b. AR, mother b. TX

just a way to show him what he means to us."

Stella	<i>\\//</i>	21	TΧ	TX	TX
Carl	N///	11/2	TΧ	TX	TX
Floyd was	a trav	eling sale	sman.		

? APR 1930 Beaumont Town, Ward 2, Jefferson Co, TX, census, ED 123-17, Sheet 70A, stamped p. 223, #206/#220: Floyd PIPKIN, age 34, b. TX, father b. AR, mother b. TX » *11* 31 ͲХ ТΧ Stella ТΧ Carl H. *\\ //* 11 ͲХ ТΧ ͲХ Floyd stated that he was a salesman in a stationary store. He was 19 & Stella was 16 when they were married. Floyd's value was listed as \$6,000.00.

Children:

1. Carl Harold PIPKIN, b. 22 AUG 1918 in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX, attended Beaumont Elementary Schools, Beaumont High School & Lamar Junior College, commissioned as a 2nd Lieutenant upon graduation from Texas A & M University in 1940. He was sent to the Philippines in the summer of 1940 & was in charge of anti-aircraft in the coast artillery at Fort Mills. He was on Corregidor when it fell on May 5, 1942 & was captured after the fall of Corregidor while serving in WWII, & d. on 27 FEB 1943, as a POW in Osaka POW Camp, Japan.

The last letter that their son, Carl, wrote to his parents was dated 20 NOV 1941 & it wasn't until December of 1942 that they were notified that their son was a prisoner of war somewhere in Japan. When *Life Magazine* published a series of photographs of the death march on Bataan, they believed they saw their son marching in the first rank of American prisoners. Hopes for his life were revived, but on 10 JAN 1946, official word came that their son had died. General Douglas MacARTHUR's letter read - "My deepest sympathy goes to you in the death of your son ... while a prisoner of war of the enemy. In your son's death I have lost a gallant comrade and mourn with you."

The Carl H. PIPKIN U. S. Army Reserve Center in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX, was named after him in 1958.

24 NOV 1958 - Beaumont Enterprise - Formal Ceremonies Dedicated Armory To Local Hero - by Sev SUNSERI -

A throng of several hundred guests, both military and civilian, city officials, Beaumont Chamber of Commerce members and the American Legion jammed the U.S. Army Reserve Center at 2:30pm yesterday to hear Brig. Gen. Earl Rudder, vice president of Texas A & M College pay tribute to the late First Lt. Carl H. Pipkin at dedication of the Armory. The armory officially was named in memory of the son of Mr. and Mrs. Floyd H. Pipkin, 670 Howell St., and was dedicated by Maj. Gen. Robert Gibbins Gard, USA, commanding general of the Eighth Corps Reserve, Austin, who designated it the Carl H. Pipkin Army Reserve Center. The late Lt. Pipkin died in a prisoner of war camp in Osaka, Japan after the fall of the Phillippines during World War II. Gen. Rudder, commanding general of the 90th Infantry Division Reserve of the Fourth Army, said he was honored to be selected as a guest to pay tribute to one who served proudly and lost his life in defense of his country. Attending the ceremonies was Col. Conad Hildebrandt, chief of the Fourth U. S. Army Reserve Division, Reserve Force Section, attending as special representative of the commanding general of the Fourth Army, Lt. Gen. Guy S. Meloy Jr. and Col. D. F. Brown, deputy commander of the Eighth Corps. Mr.

And Mrs. Floyd H. Pipkin, attended and occupied the seats of honor at ceremonies with other members of the Pipkin family. Introduced by Mayor Jimmie P. Cokinos, Gen. Rudder's address was followed by an address from Maj. General Gard who dedicated the Armory. Once a member of the military tribunal which conducted Japanese war criminals trials in Manila following the end of World War II fighting, Maj. Gen. Gard said "Lt Pipkin served his country according to the highest military traditions." "As a representative of Lt. Gen. Guy S. Meloy Jr., commanding general of the Fourth U. S. Army, it is a distinct pleasure to join with the citizens of Beaumont in the dedication of this Army Reserve Center." Addressing the deceased's father, Mr. Pipkin, Gen. Gard said "I would like to take this opportunity to thank Mr. Pipkin for consenting to the use of his son's name for this center, and for contributing a picture of him to the Center." "It is because of the courage and patriotism of citizen soldiers like Lt. Pipkin that we are a free nation today. It is with humility, respect, and gratitude that I dedicate this building the 'Carl H. Pipkin Army Reserve Center'." Gen Gard then drew the curtain and unveiled a portrait of Mr. Pipkin's late son, and a gold plaque naming the Center after his son. Both Mr. Pipkin, tax collector of the South Park School District, and Mrs. Pipkin, clad in black and wearing dark glasses and a corsage, listened intently while General Gard made the dedication. Selection of the name for the armory was made by a subcommittee of the Beaumont Chamber of Commerce Armed Forces committee following a request by the Army to memorialize the reserve center. On Dec. 7, 1941, during the attack at Pearl Harbor, he was serving in the Philippine Islands. He was taken prisoner by the Japanese while fighting in the defense of Corregidor in 1942, and died while a prisoner of war at Osaka, Japan in 1943. He was awarded, among other decorations, the Asiatic-Pacific campaign medal, the Philippine presidential Unit Citation Badge, and the Philippine Defense Ribbon. Ceremonies yesterday were preceded by an open house during which the public was invited to inspect the Armory and surrounding grounds. Presently classified as a two-unit armory with current participating strength of approximately 500 army reservists, the Carl H. Pipkin Army Reserve Center is situated on seven acres on the east side of Central Park, adjacent to the Navy and Marine Reserve Centers. The property was heretofore known as the Armed Forces Center. Closing remarks at the dedication were given by R. M. Frost, chairman of the Chamber of Commerce's Armed Forces Committee, which sponsored the event. Army Reserve units, led by Loren Fritz, commander of the American Legion Post No. 33, pledged allegiance to the flag, with the invocation delivered by Dr. Stewart Clendenin of the First Methodist Church of Beaumont. Lt. Col (Chaplain) James O. Moreman, USAR, Port Neches, and pastor of the First Baptist Church, closed dedication ceremonies with a benediction.

The newspaper clippings are quite old & worn, but they do show that Carl was a very handsome young man. There is no way that I can even envision the torment this family had to have gone through, as they had already lost their only other child in 1939.

- Jeanne PIPKIN, b. 12 NOV 1930 in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX, d. 18 SEP 1939, almost 9 years old.
- 3. Eudora Laura PIPKIN, called Dora, b. 9 MAY 1872 in Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 24 OCT 1952 in Beaumont, Jefferson Co, TX, buried in the Brookside Memorial Cemetery in Houston, Harris Co, TX, m. on 30 JAN 1890 to John Crawford ANDREWS, called Crawford, in Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, b. 8 NOV 1869 in Hempstead Co, AR, d. 29 MAY 1944, in

Mauriceville, Orange Co, TX. They were living with her parents in 1900.

19 JUN 1900	Liberty (Co, I	X, ce	nsus,	ED	30, She	et 15A, #2	262/#264:		
William	PIPKIN,	OCT	1827,	age	72,	b. AL, :	father b.	SC, mother	b.	SC
Amanda	\\ <i>\\</i> //	MAY	1839		61	TN		??		GA
*Dora	ANDREWS	MAY	1872		28	AR		AL		TN
Crawford	W//	NOV	1869		30	AR		??		??
Lenora	W//	NOV	1890		9	AR		AR		AR
Ruby?	W//	DEC	1893		6	AR		AR		AR
Mamie	W//	JAN	1896		3	AR		AR		AR
William & A	manda had	been	nm.f	or 33	yea	ars. The	ey had 4 d	children, 3		
living. Th	eir daugh [.]	ter,	Dora a	& her	hus	sband, C	rawford, ł	nad been m.	10	
years. The	y had 3 cl	nildr	en, 3	chil	.drer	n living	. Williar	n was a far	mer.	•
Crawford di	d not do a	any t	hing.	The	ch:	ild list	ed as Ruby	y was reall	У	
Reuben.										
Reubell.										

28 APR 1910 Precinct #1, Aldridge Village, Jasper Co, TX, census, ED 66, Sheet 2A, #26/#21:

J. C.	ANDREWS,	47,	b.	AR,	father	b.	AR,	mother	b.	TN
Dora	w <i>11</i>	38		AR			FL			TN
Geneva	w <i>11</i>	19		AR			AR			AR
Mamie	w <i>11</i>	14		TΧ			AR			AR
Reuben	w <i>11</i>	16		AR			AR			AR
Freddie	w <i>11</i>	6		ΤX			AR			AR

They had 7 boarders but there is no indication that any of them were kin. Also one of the boarders was Elisa D. OGDEN who I believe later married their daughter, Lenora Geneva "ANDREWS". J. C. was a proprietor of a hotel. They had 4 children, 4 were living.

Children:

 Lenora Geneva ANDREWS, called Geneva, b. 21 NOV 1890 in Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 26 AUG 1973 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, m. 29 MAY 1910 in Colmesneil, Tyler Co, TX, to Elisha DeKalb OGDEN, called Elisha, b. 16 FEB 1885 in Townbluff, Tyler Co, TX, d. 8 NOV 1951 in Tyler Co, TX, both buried in the *Brookside Memorial Cemetery*, Houston, Harris Co, TX.

	, age 29, b	. TX, fathe	er b. TX, mothe	er b. TX
Genevea ""	24	AR	AR	AR
Lillian L. 🏾 ""	8	TX	TX	AR
David C. ""	7	TX	TX	AR
Dorothy Mae ""	4	TX	TX	AR
Maxine ""	2+	TX	TX	AR
Elisha & Geneva	are really m	much older	than is shown	in this census
unless there was	an error ma	ade by the	census taker	in regard to the
above informatio	n.	-		-
E 1020 T	and Bring addressed			
J APK 1930 JUSTI	ce precinct	, Fostoree:	? Town, Montgo	mery Co, TX,
ED 170-14, Sheet			? Town, Montgo	mery Co, TX,
ED 170-14, Sheet	21B, #46/#4	46:		
ED 170-14, Sheet Elisha D. OGDE	21B, #46/#4	4 <u>6</u> : o. TX, fatl		
ED 170-14, Sheet Elisha D. OGDE Genevea ""	21B, #46/#4 N, age 70,]	4 <u>6</u> : o. TX, fatl	ner b. TX, motl	her b. MS
ED 170-14, Sheet Elisha D. OGDE Genevea "" David C. ""	21B, #46/#4 N, age 70, 1 59	<u>46</u> : o. TX, fath AR TX	ner b. TX, motl AR	her b. MS AR
ED 170-14, Sheet Elisha D. OGDE Genevea "" David C. "" Dorothy Mae ""	21B, #46/#4 N, age 70, 1 59 17 14	<u>46</u> : o. TX, fath AR TX	ner b. TX, motl AR TX	her b. MS AR AR
ED 170-14, Sheet Elisha D. OGDE Genevea "" David C. "" Dorothy Mae "" Maxine ""	21B, #46/#4 N, age 70, 1 59 17 14 12	46: TX, fatl AR TX TX TX TX	ner b. TX, motl AR TX TX TX	her b. MS AR AR AR AR
ED 170-14, Sheet Elisha D. OGDE Genevea "" David C. "" Dorothy Mae ""	21B, #46/# N, age 70, 1 59 17 14 12 N 50	46: D. TX, fath AR TX TX TX AR	ner b. TX, motl AR TX TX TX TX AR	ner b. MS AR AR AR AR AR AR AR

1. Lillian Lucille OGDEN, b. 8 SEP 1911, at Woodville, Tyler Co, TX, d. MAR 1987 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, m. 3 OCT 1929 in Cleveland, Liberty Co, TX, to Albert William FREEMAN, b. 10 FEB 1905 in Jonesboro, Jackson Parish, LA, d. JUL 1984 in Houston, Harris Co, TX. <u>Children</u>:

1. Wanda Lee FREEMAN, b. 9 SEP 1930 in Fosteria, Montgomery

Co, TX, m. on 22 or 24 MAY 1954 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, to Wayne Lynn McCANN, b. 6 JUL 1929 in Crane, Stone Co, MO. Children:

1. Thomas Wayne McCANN, b. 15 FEB 1957 in Austin, Travis Co, TX.

- 2. Betty Joyce FREEMAN, b. 1 NOV 1933 in Fostoria, Montgomery Co, TX, m. 15 MAY 1954 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, to Earl Wheeler BRYAN, b. 20 JUL 1931 in Crockett, Houston Co, TX. Children:
 - 1. Cathy Ann BRYAN, b. 9 MAY 1955 in Fort Ord Army Hospital in Monterey, Monterey Co, CA.
 - Michael Dennis BRYAN, b. 17 MAR 1958 in Houston, Harris Co, TX.
 - Earl David BRYAN, b. 5 NOV 1964 in Fort Worth, Tarrant Co, TX.
- 2. David Crawford OGDEN, b. 10 OCT 1913, Hillister, Tyler Co, TX, d. 14 AUG 1995 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, m. on 2 APR 1936 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, to Vera "PLANCHAK", b. 8 OCT 1910, d. 16 DEC 1995 in Houston, Harris Co, TX. Children:
 - Gerald David OGDEN, b. 28 DEC 1938 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, m. on 29 MAR 1961 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, to Bernice Ann "SNOWDEN", b. 24 SEP 1942 in Houston, Harris Co, TX. Children:
 - 1. Todd Duane OGDEN, b. 5 MAR 1970, in Corpus Christi, Nueces Co, TX.
 - 2. Melissa Lynn OGDEN, b. 19 SEP 1972, in Lancaster, Los Angeles Co, CA.
- 3. Dorothy Mae OGDEN, b. 22 JUN 1915, in Hillister, Tyler Co, TX, m. on 5 APR 1941 in Rosenberg, Fort Bend Co, TX, to Thomas William BYNUM, Jr, b. 28 JAN 1921 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, no children to this union. [She had been a member of the Association & provided considerable in regard to her lineage & I am very grateful for her contribution.]
- 4. Maxine OGDEN, b. 17 NOV 1917 in Milvid, Harding Co, TX, never married.
- 5. Olga Gene OGDEN, b. 14 DEC 1924, in Fostoria, Montgomery Co, TX, m. on 19 AUG 1960 in Houston, Harris Co, TX, to Alton Lewis McMILLAN, b. 13 MAR 1920 in Houston, Harris Co, TX. He had previously been married & had 2 sons, Mark Edward & Gary Lewis McMILLAN. Children:

1. John Andrew McMILLAN, b. & d. 20 NOV 1963 stillborn, in Houston, Harris Co, TX.

2. Reuben ANDREWS, b. 22 DEC 1893 in Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 20 DEC 1974 in Mauriceville, Orange Co, TX, buried in the *Bland Cemetery*, Orange Co, TX, m. on 13 APR 1917 to Annie Laura, called Laura, "PEVETO", b. 8 SEP 1895, d. 19 DEC 1974, in Mauriceville, Orange Co, TX, also buried in the *Bland Cemetery*, Orange Co, TX. Reuben was not listed with his parents in the 1900 census. [Something very tragic had to have happened for Annie to die on 19 DEC 1974 & Reuben to die on 20 DEC 1974.]

24 APR 1930	Justice 1	Precinct	t 5, Orange	Co, TX, ED	181-9, Sheet
4A, #63/#63:					
Reuben ANDRE	IWS, age 3	36, b. <i>1</i>	AR, father 1	b. AR, mothe:	r b. TN
Laura ""	,	35 5	ΓX	TX	TX
Lottie ""	, .	11 1	ΓX	TX	TX

Children:

L. Lottie E. ANDREWS, b. 4 MAY 1918 in TX,, d. NOV 1992 in Joanquin, Shelby Co, TX, m. on 27 JUN 1939 to Paul A. ZANZEBERG, b. 7 FEB 1914, d. 16 JUN 1995 in Center, Shelby Co, TX. There were no children to this union.

- 2. Ruby Lois ANDREWS, b. 21 NOV 1930, d. 20 MAY 1963 in Dallas, Dallas Co, TX, m. H. J. PAINTER. Children:
 - 1. Gregory Lane PAINTER.
- 2. Randall Clay PAINTER.

3. Maymie Parks ANDREWS, called Maymie, b. 8 JAN 1896, in Liberty, Nacagdoches Co, TX, d. NOV 1982 in Buna, Jasper Co, TX, m. on 7 OCT 1914, to George PEVETO, b. 17 DEC 1893, d. 19 MAY 1976 in Mauriceville, Orange Co, TX. Children:

- 1. Madge Naomi PEVETO, b. 25 MAR 1923, in Mauriceville, Orange Co, TX, d. 26 MAR 1974 in Orange Co, TX, m. 23 MAR 1947 to Paten Hugh BRAY, b. 22 FEB 1922 in Garrison, Nacagdoches Co, TX, d. 23 MAY 1973 in Orange Co, TX. Children:
 - 1. Lydell Hugh BRAY, b. 1 MAY 1948, in Orange Co, TX, m. on 3 SEP 1971, to Mary Jane "GREEN".
 - 2. Janell BRAY, b. 1 JUN 1954 in Orange Co, TX, m. on 17 OCT 1975, to George Anthony DUSCHAMP.
- 4. Fred Smith ANDREWS, called Freddie, b. 28 NOV 1903 in Roganville, Jasper Co, TX, d. 12 AUG 1972 in Orange Co, TX, m. (1)

Children: 1. Freddie Lee ANDREWS. Fred Smith ANDREWS m. (2) Myrtle "SMITH". <u>Children</u>: 1. Clester John ANDREWS.

- 2. Grady Clifton ANDREWS.
- 4. Amanda Adaline PIPKIN, called Addie, b. 23 DEC 1872 'possibly' in Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 18 DEC 1968 in San Francisco, San Francisco Co, CA, m. 30 DEC 1891 in Lafayette Co, AR, to Edward Walter WILSON, called Edward, b. 1867 in SC, d. ca 1929-30. [I could not locate them in the 1920 census.]

18 APR 1910 Precinct #5, Jasper Co, TX, census, ED 64, Sheet 5B & 6A, #106/#107: Edward W. WILSON, age 43, b. SC, father b. NC, mother b. NC w // 35 Addie AR AL ΤN *\\ //* 15 Robert H. ТΧ SC AR *\\ //* William J. 14 ТΧ SC AR » // Edgar O. 11 ТΧ SC AR ** Carlton 8 ТΧ SC AR *\\ //* Wilburn P. 6 ТΧ SC AR *\\ //* Helen E. 3 TΧ SC AR ** Herman J. 1 ТΧ SC AR *Amanda PIPKIN 67 TN - widow GΑ GΑ Amanda had 4 children, 3 living. Addie had 8 children, 8 living. Edward was a Carpenter in a lumber mill. Robert & Williams were general farmers.

April 4, 1930 A part of Justice Precinct #3, Terrell City, Kaufman Co, TX, census, ED 123-10, Sheet 12B, #315/#349:

Addie WILSON, age 55, b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. NC - widow 23 Helen AR NC AR w*11* Adelia NC 18 ТΧ ΑL Helen was a clerk in a variety store. Helen was a elevator operator. Adelia was an operator for a telephone company. Addie has mentioned that she had been married for 18 years, which would indicate to me that Edward W. Wilson had just previously passed on because she also stated that she was also a widow.

Children:

 Robert Hyatt WILSON, called Robert, b. 1894 in probably Jasper Co, TX, m. Nova Zoie "CHILDERS", called Zoie, b. 27 JAN 1903 in TX, d. FEB 1982 in Jasper, Jasper Co, TX, no children. 1930 Justice Precinct #3, Reganville TownJasper Co, TX, census, ED 121-12, Sheet 2B, #40/#40: Joe Z. CHILDERS, age 51, b. TX, mother b. TX, father b. TX *\\//* Myrtle B. 49 TΧ ТΧ ТΧ WILSON 35 John H. ТΧ ТΧ ТΧ *\\/* 27 Nova Zoie ΤX TΧ ТΧ Mr CHILDERS was 27 when he married, Myrtle was 17 when she was married. He was a farmer & had a value of \$3,000.00. Robert was 28 & Zoie was 20 when they married. Robert was a saw mill laborer.

2. James William WILSON, called James, b. 1896, m. in 1921 to Sarah "SMILEY", called Sallie, b. ca 1905 in TX. They lived in Paducah. [I am 'assuming' this means Paducah, Cottle Co, TX, but it could mean Paducah, KY.]

18 APR 1930 Part of Jasper City, Jasper Twp, TX, census, ED 121-3, Sheet 8A, #152/#165: James W. WILSON, age 34, b. TX, father b. SC, mother b. TX 24 N/// TΧ Sallie ТΧ тχ ».*//* ТΧ Evone 6 ТΧ ТΧ *\\ //* 2 6/12 Billie Bob ТΧ ТΧ ТΧ *»*, *//* Carl 30 ТΧ SC ТΧ Ida SMYLIE 64 ΤX ΤX TΧ Carl was a brother to James W. WILSON. Ida was the mother of Zoie. Ida said that she was a widow & was 17 years old when she

married. James & his brother Carl were both truck drivers for an oil distributor. James value was listed as \$1,500.00

Children:

- Frances Evon WILSON, called Evon, b. 1923 in TX, m. in 1948 to Robert BYRD.
 - <u>Children</u>:
 - 1. Martha Ann BYRD.
- William Robert WILSON, called Billie Bob, b. 1928 in TX, m. Patsy "WOODS".
- 3. James Wendell WILSON, b. 1934, unmarried.
- Edward Olie WILSON, called Eddie, b. 1898 in TX, m. in 1923 to Iantha "MATTICE", b. IA.

22 APR 1930 Summer Twp, Buchanan Co, IA, ED 10-25, Sheet 1B & 2A, #24A/#24A: [Tenant of Charles E. MEYTHALER, #24] Eddie O. WILSON, age 31, b. TX, father b. TX, mother b. TX Iantha 26 IΑ IΑ ΙA *\\ //* 2 Letha Mae ΤA ТΧ ΤA *\\ //* Donald D. 1 1/12 IA ТΧ ΤA Eddie was 24 & Iantha was 19 years old when they married. Eddie was a farm laborer.

Children: [May have been more children after 1930.]
1. Letha Mae WILSON, b. ca 1927 in IA.
2. Donald D. WILSON, called Donald, b. ca 1928 in IA.

4. Charles Laurence WILSON, called Charles, b. 26 MAR 1902 in TX, d. 24 JUL 1988 in Terrell, Kaufman Co, TX, m. in 1925 to Wilma A. or E. "JONES", called Wilma, b. 14 AUG 1905 in TN, d. 1 DEC 1991 also in Terrell, Kaufman Co, TX, d/o Adam JONES & Inez "_____".

7 APR 1930 Part of Justice Precinct #3, West College Street, Terrell City, Kaufman Co, TX, ED 189-10, Sheet 4B, #84/#104: Charles L. WILSON, age 28, b. TX, father b. US, mother b. US Wilma E. "" 25 TN TN TN Charles was 23 & Wilma was 20 when they married. They were living with her parents.

- 5. Wilburn Pipkin WILSON, b. 13 OCT 1903, d. 1940, m. in 1923 to Myrtle "BARBO", they had children, names not remembered.
 6. Welce Elizabeth WILSON b. 4 DEC 1996, d. 22 MAD 1995 in
- 6. Helen Elizabeth WILSON, b. 4 DEC 1906, d. 22 MAR 1995 in

Terrell, Kaufman Co, TX, she never married.

- 7. Herman Jefferson WILSON, b. 1908.
- Ora Adelle WILSON, b. 1911, m. in 1947 to Sidney F. GIDEON, they had no children.
- 6. Sarah Moore PIPKIN, b. 1 JAN 1830 in Conecuh Co, AL, m. 18 OCT 1860 to John Wesley BLAND in Lafayette Co, AR, he d. ca. 1882. It has been stated that they lived in Gernsey, ? Co, AR, & also in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK, which in that day & time would have been in Indian Territory, so it is nearly impossible to learn the names of the balance of their children, without aid from one of their descendants, because there was not a census until 1890 in Indian Territory & by that time Wesley BLAND was said to have been deceased. [There is no cemetery survey in the Oklahoma City Archives on Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK. Needless to say, I was very disappointed, although Charles McKinley BLAND did share what he remembered about his children. There was no mentioned in regard to the names of his own siblings.]

Known Children: [There were others but names not remembered.]

1. Charles McKinley BLAND, called Charley, b. 7 JUL 1865 in AR, was stated to have still been living in 1955 in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK, m. Emma "BAILEY", called Emma, on 17 APR 1898 in AR, b. ca 1881 in TX. It was stated by descendants of Charles, that he & his brothers had dark skin with black hair, some of them were darker than the others to the point they could have lived on a Reservation. One of the descendants' had inquired if there was any Indian blood in the PIPKIN ancestry & he was assured that there had not been any known Indian blood in the PIPKIN lineage.

17 APR 1930 Indiahoma Twp, Comanche Co, OK, census, ED 16-14, sheet

<u>JD, #90</u> .					
Charley M.	BLAND, a	ge 64, b.	AR, fath	er b. VA, mothe	r b. England??
Emma	<i>\\//</i>	49	TX	MO	MO
Ray	<i>\\//</i>	20	OK	AR	TX
A.? J.? (m) ``″	17	OK	AR	TX
Edwin E.	<i>\\//</i>	16	OK	AR	TX
Doyle A.		13	OK	AR	TX
Charley sta	ated that	he was a	farmer.	His oldest son	lived next door.

Children:

 John Francis BLAND, called John, b. 30 MAY 1899 in OK, d. OCT 1969 in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK, m. Cleo "DICKSON" in 1922, b. 19 JAN 1905 in AR, d. 13 AUG 1988 in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK.

17 APR 1930 Indiahoma Twp, Comanche Co, OK, census, ED 16-14, sheet 5B, #99: John F BLAND, age 30, b. OK, father b. AR, mother b. TX *\\ //* Cleo 25 AR MO MO *»*, *//* Dovie 5+ AR OK AR ** Atha M. 3+ AR OK AR John was 23 & Cleo was 17 years old when they married. John

Children: [There may have been more children.] 1. Dovie BLAND, b. ca 1924 in AR. 2. Atha M. BLAND, b. ca 1926 in AR.

stated that he was a general farmer.

 Achia M. BLAND, b. Ca 1920 in Ac.
 Hemp J. BLAND, called Hemp, b. 13 JAN 1902 in OK, d. DEC 1981 in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK, m. on 8 APR 1928 to Mildred Marie "HOLLAND", called Mildred, b. 1912 in AR. They had 1 son & 1 daughter whoe's names was not remembered.

17 APR 1930 Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK, census, ED 16-14, sheet 6A, p. printed 92, #114: Hemp J. BLAND, age 28, b. OK, father b. AR, mother b. TX Mildred M. *\\ //* 18 AR OK AR *\\ //* 10/12 Charles W. AR OK AR Hemp stated that he was a general farmer. Hemp was 26 & Mildred was 16 when they were married.

Children:

1. Charles W. BLAND, b. ca 1929 in AR.

- BLAND, [male]. BLAND, [female]. 2.
- 3.
- Enos Edgar BLAND, called Enos, b. 10 MAR 1903 in OK, d. JAN 1987 in 3. Klamath Falls, Klamath Co, OR, [per to SSDI] m. Susie B. "RICHARDSON" on 14 OCT 1923. She was b. ca 1908 in OK. They had 2 sons but their names were not remembered.

18 APR 1930 Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK, census, ED 16-14, Sheet 6A, p. printed 92, #115: BLAND, age 27, b. OK, father b. AR, mother b. TX Enos E. w // 22 Susie B. OK TΧ OK *\\ //* Lucille 5+ OK OK OK Enos stated that he was a general farmer. Enos was 20 & Susie

was 15 when they married.

Children:

- 1. Lucille BLAND, b. ca 1924 in OK.
- _ BLAND, [male]. 2.
- BLAND, [male]. 3.
- 4. Alma U. BLAND, b. 9 JAN 1905, d. 2 MAR 2001 in Turlock, Stanislaus Co, CA, m. (1) Carl JOHNSTON on 30 OCT 1920, they had 1 son & 1 daughter, but their names were not remembered. _____ AYERS at a later date, according to Alma m. (2) connecting kin.

Children: [Unknown how many children.]

- 1. JOHNSTON, name unknown but was the parent of the unknown granddaughter, b. 1948, that m. Randy FRANCIS. They lived at 1895 Merritt Street, Turlock, CA 95380 in 1990. No other information known. [Florene Hunt, 13243 Orange Blossom, Oakdale, CA 95361, apparently connects to the above union but I do not have any further information at this time in order to know how. I don't even have any of the names of the children of this marriage.] JOHNSTON, sex unknown.
- 2.
- 5. Virgil Wesley BLAND, b. 27 MAY 1907, d. 24 JUN 2001 in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK, m. Martha P. "LEITNER" on 10 JAN 1931, b. 15 NOV 1911, d. 24 MAR 2002 in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK. They had 1 son & 1 daughter, but their names were not remembered.
- 6. Ray BLAND, b. 3 FEB 1910, d. 29 May 2000 in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK, m. Esther E. "VOGAN" on 18 OCT 1930, b. 10 MAR 1908, d. 16 FEB 2001 in Indiahoma, Comanche Co, OK. They had 2 daughters but their names were not remembered. [According to SSDI, apparently Ray joined his brother Enos in traveling to Klamath Falls early in adulthood where he obtained his SS#, as well as his wife, Esther did also.]
- 7. Cy Ervil BLAND, b. 16 JUL 1912, m. Bonnie "LONG" on 17 DEC 1932. They had 4 sons, but their names were not remembered.
- Edwin Eugene BLAND, b. 27 AUG 1914, d. 26 FEB 1989 in 8. Wapanucka, Johnston Co, OK, m. Veeda Mary "SEXTON" on 5 AUG 1939.
- 9. Doyle A. BLAND, b. 27 NOV 1916, killed in a car wreck on 11 NOV 1939.
- John Winans PIPKIN, called John, b. 21 FEB 1832 in Conecuh Co, AL, d. 3 JAN 7. 1910 of pneumonia, m. 16 JUN 1859, at age 26, in Lafayette Co, AR, to Rebecca Jane "MURPHY", at age 22, b. FEB 1836 in AL, d. 3 JUL 1914, both buried in the Buckner Cemetery, Lafayette Co, AR. John W. was in the Civil War while living in Lafayette Co, AR & he enlisted at the same time that his brother Richard David PIPKIN on 25 FEB 1862. He was listed with Company 'A', DOCKERY's 19th Arkansas Infantry as a Private, at Lewisville, AR. He transferred to the 12th AR Battalion on 24 JUN 1862. They had him on the rolls as John PIPKIN & John W. PIPKIN. He was captured on 16 MAY 1863 at Champion Hill, MS, & sent to MP Camp Morton, IN, then to Ft. Delaware, DE, then to Point Lookout, MD. He was in the hospital at Richmond, VA on 28 DEC

1863. He filed his Arkansas Pension Application #6467 from Lafayette County in 1906. He received \$75.00 a month from the State of Arkansas for his service. He was listed in the Arkansas 1911 Confederate Census at Stamps, AR. It is reported that John made coffins while imprisoned for the more unfortunate. Land Deeds: 10 MAY 1861 - Twp 16S, Range 23W, Section 4 - 39.85 acres - Lafayette Co, AR. 25 JUL 1882 - Twp 15S, Range 23W, Section 32 - 40 acres - Lafayette Co, AR 7 JUN 1860 LaGrange Twp, P. O. Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, p. 9,#54: John W. PIPKIN, age 26, b. AL - farmer, Real \$1675/Personal \$2500. *\\ //* 23 Rebeca J. ΑL *\\ //* Lee A. 1/12 AR "" (f) Redding "" (f) 32 AL - b. ca 1828 - older sister of John's. Redding could not read or write, listed as `deaf & dumb', personal estate \$150. 18 JUN 1870 LaGrange Twp, P. O. Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, p. 140: John W. PIPKIN, age 36, b. AL - farmer Rebecca J. "" 32 AL - keeping house w*11* 7 Ellen F. AR *\\ //* 3 Martha J. AR George MITCHELL 12 MS - not identified 1880 LaGrange, Lafayette County, AR, census: PIPKIN, age 48, b. AL - farmer "" 42 AL - keeping house John Rebecca *\\ //* 18 Ellen AR *\\ //* Mattie 13 AR *\\ //* 5 John AR GARETT 26 AR - farm laborer - no kin Harry Children: 1. Lee Ann PIPKIN, b. ca 1860 in LaGrange, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 1862, at age 2 in Lafayette Co, AR. 2. Ellen Frances PIPKIN, called Ellen, b. ca JUL 1861 in LaGrange, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 1945, m. 15 DEC 1881 to Lorenzo A. OXFORD, b. ca JUN 1857 in GA. 13 JUN 1900 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 110, Sheet 14B, #276/#277: Lorenzo A. OXFORD, age 42, JUN 1857, b. GA, father b. GA, mother b. GA Ellen F. 38, JUL 1861 AR AL AL *\\ //* Charlie E. 11, OCT 1888 AR GA AR *\\ //* 7, JUL 1892 Rubie O. AR GA AR ».*//* 5, AUG 1894 Paul AR GΑ AR Lorenzo & Ellen had been married for 19 years. They had 4 children, 3 living. He was a minister & a farmer. 30 APR 1910 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 89, Sheet ??, #297/ #301: Lorenza A. OXFORD, age 51, b. GA, father b. GA, mother b. GA *\\ //* 47 Ellen L. AR AT. AT. *\\ //* 17 Ruby AR GΑ AR ».*//* 15 AR Paul GΑ AR *\\ //* 8 Marv А GΑ AR They had been married for 28 years. Ellen stated that she had 4 children, 4 living. She apparently chose to omit the baby that died. Lorenzo was a minister & a farmer. 30 JAN 1920 Baker Twp, Stamps & Falcon Road, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 112, Sheet 10A, #209/#213: L. A. OXFORD, age 62, b. GA, father b. GA, mother b. GA *\\ //* 58 Hellan AR SC? SC? *\\ //* Mary 18 AR SC? AR Some confusion as to where parents were born. He was a general farmer.

	1930 Baker Twp, Falcon F	Road, Lafayette C	lo, AR, census,	ED 37-2,
L. A.	6A, #124/#128: OXFORD, age 71, b. GA) father b CA	mother b CA -	farmer
Ellen			AL	Tarmer
Mary	"" 27 AF		AR	
Loren	zo was 24 & Ellen was 20	when they marrie	ed.	
Child	ren:			
	Sidney OXFORD, b. ca 1882			, d. 1884
	in Baker Twp, Lafayette (_
	Charles E. OXFORD, called		OCT 1888 in Bak	er Twp,
1	Lafayette Co, AR, m. Elle	ALFORD .		
(9 JAN 1920 Ward 2, Austir	n City, Travis Co	, TX, census, E	D 102,
	Sheet 5B, #76/#88:		, , ,	<u> </u>
(Chas. E. OXFORD, age 21,	b. AR, father b.	GA, mother b.	AR
	Ellen "" 20	AR		AL
	Edward "" 1 2/12			AR
	Lottie ALPINE 19 Charles was a salesman.	AR Lottio was Charl	-	AR
(Charles was a salesman.	LOUULE WAS CHAIL	es sister-in-i	aw.
	19 APR 1930 Garland Twp,	Texarkana Citv,	Ward 3, Miller	Co, AR,
	census, ED 46-10, Sheet 4			
	Charles E. OXFORD, age 41		b. GA, mother b	. AR
	Ellen C. "" 40		LA	AL
	Edward A. "" 11		AR	AR
		3 AR 5 AR	AR	AR
	Earl L. "" (Charles E. has the value		AR s a bookkeeper	AR
	wholesale house. They have		-	
	Ellen was 22 years old wh		-	
	-	-		
(Children:			
	1. Edward A. OXFORD, ca			
-	Charles W. OXFORD, c			
				•
	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call	led Earl, b. ca 1	925.	
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI	led Earl, b. ca 1 5 1892 in Baker T	925.	
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call	led Earl, b. ca 1 5 1892 in Baker T	925.	
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI	led Earl, b. ca 1 5 1892 in Baker T 1 AR.	925. Wp, Lafayette C	o, AR, m.
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145	led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T 1 AR. Buckner Road, Laf	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR,	o, AR, m. census, ED
3. 1	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32,	led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf 2: b. AR, father b.	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b.	o, AR, m. census, ED AR
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27	led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf : b. AR, father b. AR	925. Wp, Lafayette C Gayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12	led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf : b. AR, father b. AR 2 AR	925. Wp, Lafayette C Ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR
3. H	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60	Led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf 5: b. AR, father b. AR AR AR	925. Wp, Lafayette C Ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR AR AL	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR
3. H	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12	Led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf 5: b. AR, father b. AR AR AR	925. Wp, Lafayette C Ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR AR AL	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR
3. 1	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60	Led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf 5: b. AR, father b. AR 2 AR AR c. Inamoire was	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR AR AL his father.	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL
3. 1	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, F 2B, #37/#37:	Led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 L 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf L B. AR, father b. AR AR AR AR C. Inamoire was Lafayette Co, AR,	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. census, ED 37-	o, AR, m. census, ED AR AR AR AL 5, Sheet
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, F 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42,	Led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf b. AR, father b. AR AR AR r. Inamoire was Lafayette Co, AR, b. AR, father b.	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. census, ED 37- AR, mother b.	o, AR, m. census, ED AR AR AR AL 5, Sheet AR
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, H 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37	Led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 La 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf Buckner Road, Laf Buckner Road, Laf AR, father b. AR b. AR, father b. AR	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA?	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, I 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12	Led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 L 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf B. AR, father b. AR AR Lafayette Co, AR, b. AR, father b. AR AR AR	925. wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, I 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5	Led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf 5: b. AR, father b. AR AR c. Inamoire was Lafayette Co, AR, b. AR, father b. AR AR AR AR AR	925. wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR
3. I	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, I 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5	Led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf b. AR, father b. AR AR AR Lafayette Co, AR, b. AR, father b. AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	925. wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR
3. I 	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, E 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, I 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2	Led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf b. AR, father b. AR AR AR Lafayette Co, AR, b. AR, father b. AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	925. wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR
	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, H 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#149 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, H 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2 Jack was a general farmer married.	Led Earl, b. ca 1 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf b. AR, father b. AR AR AR Lafayette Co, AR, b. AR, father b. AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	925. wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR
	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, H 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, H 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2 Jack was a general farmer married.	Led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 L 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf b. AR, father b. AR AR Lafayette Co, AR, b. AR, father b. AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	925. wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR
	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, H 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, H 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2 Jack was a general farmer married. Children: 1. James E. LANDES, b.	<pre>led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 La 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf Laf Lafayette Road, Laf Lafayette Co, AR, AR AR</pre>	925. wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR AL his father. census, ED 37- AR, mother b. GA? AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR
	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, I 2B, #37/#37 Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2 Jack was a general farmer married. Children: 1. James E. LANDES, b. 2001 in Stamps, Lafa	<pre>led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 La 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf Laf Laf Laf Laf Laf Laf Laf Laf Laf</pre>	925. wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR AL <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR
	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, F 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2 Jack was a general farmer married. Children: 1. James E. LANDES, b. 2001 in Stamps, Lafa "SHIPMAN", b. 20 JUI	<pre>Led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 La 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf Laf La AR, father b. AR AR</pre>	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR <u>A</u> L <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR AR they , d. 2 MAY tha , Lafayette
	<pre>3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 26/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, F 28, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2 Jack was a general farmer married. Children: 1. James E. LANDES, b. 2001 in Stamps, Lafa "SHIPMAN", b. 20 JUI Co, AR, they are bot</pre>	<pre>Led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 La 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf Laf La AR, father b. AR AR</pre>	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR <u>A</u> L <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR AR they , d. 2 MAY tha , Lafayette
	3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 in 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, F 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 27 James E. "" 2 6/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, F 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2 Jack was a general farmer married. Children: 1. James E. LANDES, b. 2001 in Stamps, Lafa "SHIPMAN", b. 20 JUI	<pre>Led Earl, b. ca 1 Led Earl, b. ca 1 La 1892 in Baker T AR. Buckner Road, Laf Laf La AR, father b. AR AR</pre>	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR <u>A</u> L <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR AR they , d. 2 MAY tha , Lafayette
	<pre>3. Earl L. OXFORD, call Ruby O. OXFORD, b. ca JUI Jack R. LANDES in 1914 ir 24 JAN 1920 Hadley Twp, H 115, Sheet 7A, #1045/#145 Jack R. LANDES, age 32, Rubie O. "" 26/12 Inamoire "" 60 Jack was a general farmer 13 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, H 2B, #37/#37: Jack R. LANDES, age 42, Ruby O. "" 37 James E. "" 12 Ellen M. "" 5 Mary L. "" 2 Jack was a general farmer married. Children: 1. James E. LANDES, b. 2001 in Stamps, Lafa "SHIPMAN", b. 20 JUI Co, AR, they are bot Stamps, Lafayette Comparent and the second stamps, Lafayette Comparent comparent</pre>	<pre>led Earl, b. ca 1 led Earl, b. ca 1 led Earl, b. ca 1 led 1892 in Baker T h AR. Buckner Road, Laf led Earl, father b. AR, father b. AR AR</pre>	925. Wp, Lafayette C ayette Co, AR, AR, mother b. AR AL his father. <u>census, ED 37-</u> AR, mother b. GA? AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR AR	o, AR, m. <u>census, ED</u> AR AR AR <u>A</u> L <u>5, Sheet</u> AR AR AR AR AR AR AR they , d. 2 MAY tha , Lafayette

3. Joseph LANDES.

2.	Jane Ellen LAN	NDES, called	Ellen, b. ca 1	1924, Hadley Twp,
	Lafayette Co,	AR, m. in 1	952 to B. SHIN	л.

- Mary Lou LANDES, called Mary, b. ca 1928 in Hadley Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, m. Arthur CARR. Children: 1. Jackie CARR.
 - 2. Cathy CARR.

3.

3. Lydia CARR. Paul OXFORD, b. 3 AUG 1894 in Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, d. OCT 1984 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, m. in 1917 to Linnie "ANDRES". 4.

cen	sus, ED 37-1	1, Sheet 2	1B:		
Pau		RD, age 35	, b. AR, fat	cher b. GA, mo	other b. AR
Lin		34	AR	AR	AR
Ado	lphus ""	12	AR	AR	AR
	garet ""	9		AR	AR
Gle		5 9/		AR	AR
J.		4+		AR	AR
	те п.	2 5/		AR	AR
	l was a farm			J. L., was un	en they married.
me	balance of	the age o	I the son, t	· L., was un	Leauable.
Chi	ldren:				
1.		olphus OXF	ORD, b. ca 1	.918 in Baker	Twp, Lafayette (
		-			DEC 1984 in Stam
	Lafayette				-
	<u>Children</u> :				
		BEASLEY, b			
2.				ca 1920 in Bal	ker Twp,
		Co, AR, m	. Troy A. BU	JRRIS.	
	Children:				
		-	b. ca 1946.		
2			b. ca 1950.	ann b ra 1	
3.			. Charlene `		924 in Baker Twp
	Children:	CO, AR, III	. Chartene	CURRI .	
		rah OXFORD	, b. ca 1952)	
4.					Twp, Lafayette Co
		ulah "KNIG			INP, Lara/cooc of
5.				/ in Baker Tw	p, Lafayette Co,
		mes T. KNI		-	··· •
	Children:				
		s T. KNIGH			
б.			b. 1930, m.		
7.		-		d. 1932, sma	all infant.
8.			, b. ca 1934		
9.			D, b. ca 193	37.	
10. Marr			b. ca 1939.	Tofouchto	
	-			-	Co, AR, m. Thurm
	ldren:	aller the	1930 census	· ·	
$\frac{\text{cm}}{1.}$	John Ray 1	НАРТ			
	-		b. 23 SEP 1	1866, d. 27 A	PR 1958 in
					called Alvey, b.
					ide Cemetery in
				secretary at	-
-	-			-	
APR 1	910 Baker T	wp, Stamps	Town, Lafay	yette Co, AR,	ED 89, Sheet 3A
/#45:					
en S.				o. MD, mother	
tie	·· //		AR	AL	AL
ard	<i>\\\\\</i>		AR	MD	AR
ıswel	N//	13 .	AR		

Allen was a doctor by profession. They had been married for 20 years. Had 2 children, 2 children still living.

9 JAN 1920 Baker Twp, Stamps Town, Lafayette Co, AR, ED 113, Sheet 12B: Alvey S. HOOVER, age 60, b. MD, father b. MD, mother b. MD *\\ //* Mattie 55 AR AL AL Alvey stated that he was a physician & owned his own office. 7 APR 1930 Baker Twp, Stamps Town, Lafayette Co, AR, ED 39-1, sheet 12B, #219/#307: Mattie HOOVER, age 62, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. AL - widowed Mattie's value listed as \$2,500.00 & that she was the secretary at the YMCA. Children: Edward Astor HOOVER, b. 7 MAR 1890, d. JAN 1963 in AR, m. in 1917 to Martha Anne "DOBSON", called Mattie. 1. Children: Martha Anne HOOVER, m. Dr. Charles ROODMAN. 1. Children: 1. Keene ROODMAN, b. ca 1942. Charles ROODMAN, b. ca 1944. 2. Robert Maxwell HOOVER (Sr), b. ca 1897, m. in 1928 to Opal 2. "PEYTON". Children: 1. Robert Maxwell HOOVER Jr, b. JUL 1931, m. on 6 AUG 1955 to Elizabeth Field? "LANE". Jennie PIPKIN, b. ca 1870, d. 1872, small infant, buried in the 4. Buckner Cemetery in Lafayette Co, AR. 5. Horace Jewel PIPKIN, b. 1872, d. 1875, small child. Johnnie Cora PIPKIN, b. 27 FEB 1875, d. 28 APR 1964, buried in the 6. Buckner Cemetery in Lafayette Co, AR. Henry Bascom PIPKIN, b. AUG 1881, d. 25 NOV 1937 in Lafayette Co, 7. AR, buried in the Buckner Cemetery in Lafayette Co, AR, m. ca 1916 to Gladys " ", b. ca 1891 in AR. [I could not locate this couple in the 1920 census.] 26 APR 1930 Buckner Town, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 37-4, Sheet 2B, #47/#48: Henry B. PIPKIN, age 49, b. AR, father b. GA?, mother b. GA? **``″** 39 Gladis AR SC AR **// Dan 11 AR AR AR "″ Jr 8 AR н. в. AR AR Henry was 34 & Gladys was 24 when they married. He was an assistant cashier at the Bank. Children: [They may have more after 1930.] 1. Daniel PIPKIN, called Dan, b. ca 1918 in AR. 2. Henry Bascom PIPKIN Jr, b. ca 1922 in AR. Amelia Ann Sophia PIPKIN, called Sophia, b. 10 MAY 1834 in Conecuh Co, AL, d. 12 AUG 1910, m. James M. TATOM on 24 JUL 1868, b. 23 NOV 1835 in TN, d. 27 NOV 1900, both buried in the Sardis Cemetery, Lafayette Co, AR. They had several children but all of their names are not remembered. 4 JUN 1870 LaGrange Twp, P.O. Lewisville, Lafayette Co, AR, census, p.135: TATOM, age 34, b. TN - farmer - Personal Value \$500/Real \$475 James M. ** 34 Sophia AL w*11* Edgar 1 AR AR - farm laborer - no kin - black Albert PIKE 18 Henrv BIGGS 28 AR - farm laborer - no kin - black 1880 LaGrange Twp, LaFayette Co, AR, p. 400A from LDS:
 TATOM, age 46, b. TN
 ??
 ??

 ""
 47
 AL, father b. SC, mother b. SC
 James Sophia *\\ //* Martin 11 AR TNAL Children: [They supposedly had several children, names not remembered.] 1. Martin Edgar TATOM, called Eddie, b. ca 1869 in LaGrange Twp, Lafayette

Co, AR, d. 14 MAY 1925.

8.

2. Richard TATOM, b. ca ____.

Below are two known grandchildren, but we do not know which of the sons of Amelia & James is the father, if either one is.

Grandchildren:

- 1. Ira TATOM, b. 18 NOV 1891.
- Ada B. TATOM, called Ada, b. 14 NOV 1894 in Lafayette Co, AR, d. 1 JUL 1976 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, m. ca 1910 to Elmer E. COOK, called Elmer, b. 12 MAY 1891 in AR, d. 26 JUN 1965 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, both buried in the Lakeside Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR.

6 JAN 1920 Baker Twp, Stamps Town, Water Street, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 113, Sheet 6A, #110/#121: COOK, age 28, b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. AR Elemer E. *\\ //* 25 Ada Rudolph? AR AR AR *\\ //* 8 AR Rudolph AR AR *\\ //* Allice 6 AR AR AR Elmer was a stenographer in a department store. He rented their home.

3 APR 1930 Baker Twp, Stamps Town, Oak Street, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 37-1, Sheet 8A, #193/#207: E. E. COOK, age 39, b. AR, father b. AR, mother b. AR Ada B. w // 35 AR AR AR *\\ //* AR Allice 16 AR AR Elmer's value was \$14.00. Elmer was a stenographer in a general store. He was 19 & Ada was 15 when they married.

- Children:
- 1. Rudolph COOK, b. ca 1912 in Lafayette Co, AR.
- Alice COOK, b. 23 OCT 1913 in Lafayette Co, AR, d. 21 JAN 1979 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, m. Walter B. WILSON, b. 22 AUG 1908, d. 29 JUN 1989 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, both buried in the Lakeside Cemetery, in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR.
- 9. Richard David PIPKIN, called Rich, b. 22 AUG 1836 in Conecuh Co, AL, d. 14 MAY 1925 in Lafayette Co, AR, m. ca 1865 to (1) Effie "NIX", who d. without issue. Richard m. (2) ca 1872 to Mary "STRANGE", b. 29 JUL 1852, d. 25 MAR 1882.

Richard m. on 18 MAR 1888 in Mars Hill, Lafayette Co, AR, to (3) Mrs Josephine "LESTER"-BRIAN ca 1888, b. 15 FEB 1852 in GA, d/o Lewis LESTER & Martha "LEWIS", both buried in the *Sardis Methodist Church Cemetery* in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR. He came to AR with his parents.

Richard & his older brother, John Winans, enlisted as a Confederate in the Civil War together on 25 FEB 1862. Richard was a Private in Company 'D', 12th Battalion Arkansas Sharpshooters & he was in the unit when it was consolidated with Company 'A', Dockery's 19th Arkansas Infantry. He enrolled as R. D. PIPKIN. He was captured at Port Gibson, MS, on 3 MAY 1863 & taken to the Military Prison at Alton, IL. He was exchanged on 12 JUN 1863 at Three Chopped Road, VA. He drew \$25.00 a month pension from the State of Arkansas for this service.

I got the following Civil War information off of the Internet - 'Richard Davis PIPKIN, Co. D-Private. Enlisted in Co. A, 19th Arkansas Infantry at Lewisville, Arkansas, February 25, 1862; transferred to Co. D, 12th Arkansas Battalion, June 24, 1862; Present February 28, 1863; captured at Port Gibson, Mississippi, May 3, 1863; confined at Alton, Illinois; exchanged at City Point, Virginia, June 21, 1863, died, May 14 1925; married Josephine; filed Arkansas pension application #19965 from Lafayette County, 1901; listed in Arkansas 1911 Confederate Census at Stamps, Arkansas; bought land in Lafayette county in 1891.'

In the publication Arkansas 1911 Census of Confederate Veterans, Vol. 3, transcribed & edited by Bobbie J. McLANE & Capitola GLAZNER, Richard gave an interview, which is as follows:

"Richard David PIPKIN, of Stamps, Ark, was born Aug. 22 1836 in Ala. The son of Martin Pipkin born at Charleston, SC, who was the son of Jessie and Nancy Pipkin of SC. Maiden name of subject's mother was Phebe Beasley. Subject was educated in Lafayette Co, was a farmer, Democrat and Methodist. Enlisted at Lewisville, Ark. In Co. A, 19th Ark. Devalls Bluff Inf., served 4 years, was in battles of Cornith, Miss, Iuka, Miss., Vicksburg, Miss, Fort Hudson, Miss, and Big Block, Miss. Married Josephine Lester, dau. of Lewis Lester and his wife Martha Lewis, in 1885 at Mars Hill. Children:

- 1. Tilden Pipkin.
- 2. Luther Pipkin m. Esther Kitchen 1905.
- 3. Carry Pipkin m. Sam Pitt, 1900.

Certified by C. A. Beasley, Assessor of Lafayette Co, Ark. June 1912." [Bless his heart, he didn't remember his parent's names correctly & someone reading this would take what he said as being absolutely correct & it isn't totally correct. His father was not born in Charleston either. He sort of skipped around on where his parents were born according to the following census that was available.]

1880 LaGr	ange Twp	, Lafayet	te Co,	AR, census	s, p. 397D,	from LDS	:
Rich	PIPKIN,	age 43,	b. AL,	father b.	GA, mother	b. GA -	farmer
Mary	w <i>''</i>	27	AR		MS	MS -	keep house
Carrie	w <i>11</i>	6	AR		AL	AR	
Thomas	w <i>''</i>	3	AR		AL	AR	
Martin	w <i>11</i>	5/12	AR		AL	AR	

4 JUN 1900 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 110, Sheet10A, #301/#310:Richard D. PIPKIN, age 65, AUG 1836, b. AL, father b. SC?, mother b. SCJosephine""43, JUN 1851GAGAGATildon T.""25, AUG 1876ARARARRichard & Tildon were farmers.

30 APR 1910 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 89, Sheets 32A & 32B, #306/#309: (Living in the home of Henry J. TATOM, the f/o Felix B. TATOM, husband of Richard's granddaughter, Mary Ethel. She was the d/o Richard's son, Martin Luther PIPKIN.) Richard D. PIPKIN, age 73, b. AL, father b. SC?, mother b. SC Josephine "" 58 GA GA GA Tilton T. "" 33 AR AR AR

Richard & Tilton were general farmers. Richard & Jo had been married for 22 years. She apparently had a child by her 1st marriage. In the section where you say 'M', 'S', Tildon had a 'D'. I assume that he married & divorced prior to the 1910 census, but if so, no one knows her name.

26 JAN 1920 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census ED 112, Sheet 7B, #149/ #152: Richard D. PIPKIN, age 83, b. AL, father b. SC?, mother b. SC Joe "" 68 GA GA GA GA [Richard & Josephine never had any children.]

Children of Richard David PIPKIN and Mary "STRANGE":

- 1. Carrie PIPKIN, b. 11 JAN 1874 in LaGrange, Lafayette Co, AR, d. MAY 1971 in Eldorado, Schleicher Co, TX, m. Joseph Samuel PELT on 24 DEC 1901 in Buckner, Lafayette Co, Co, AR, d. 6 SEP 1912 or 6 SEP 1930 in Edinburg, Hidalgo Co, TX. [His death year is another typing error I believe. Hopefully he can be located in a cemetery survey or census of 1920 would solve this problem, but I could not locate them.] Carrie never had children but helped raise the children of Mr. PELT by a previous marriage. She was a member of the *Pipkin Family* Association at the time of her death at age 97.
- 2. Thomas Tilden PIPKIN, called Tilden, b. 21 AUG 1876 in LaGrange, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 3 SEP 1940 in Hempstead Co, AR, m. Lula "BARBAREE" on 14 JUL 1912, & she was b. ca 1866 in AR [according to the census], d. 21 DEC 1956. So she was somewhat older than Tilden.

5 APR 1930 Hadley Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 37-5, Sheet 4A,
#74/#74:
Thomas T. PIPKIN, age 53, b. AR, father b. AL, mother b. AR
Lula "" 64 AR AL AR
Artes M. "" 16 AR AR AR
Delma "" 15 AR AR AR
Edwin "" 13 AR AR AR
Virgie M. "" 8 AR AR AR
Thomas stated that he was a general farmer.

Children:

- Artres Marie PIPKIN, called Artres, b. 12 AP 1913 in Lafayette Co, 1. AR, d. 28 JUL 1999, buried in the Sardis Methodist Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, never married. It was said that she lived in Hooks, Bowie Co, TX.
- Richard Delmer PIPKIN, called Delmer, b. 31 JAN 1915 in Lafayette 2. Co, AR, d. 18 AUG 1976, buried in the Sardis Methodist Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, never married, lived in Hope, Hempstead Co, AR at one time.
- 3. James Edwin PIPKIN, called Edwin, b. 27 AUG 1916 in Lafayette Co, AR, d. 17 FEB 1981 in Hooks, Bowie Co, TX, buried in the Sardis Methodist Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR. There is a brief run through of his OBITUARY, [of which I do not have a copy of]. It says - "He was a Methodist. He was a veteran of World War II & Korean Conflict. Survivors include a brother, Delmer PIPKIN of Hope, AR, & sisters, Artres PIPKIN & Virgie Mae ROSS of Hooks....."
- Carrie Myrtle PIPKIN, b. 6 DEC 1918, d. 9 AUG 1919 at age 8 mo. 4.
- Virgie Mae PIPKIN, b 29 APR 1921, m. on 19 SEP 1942 to Elton W. 5. ROSS, lived in Hooks, Bowie Co, TX, in 1981. Children:
 - 1. Virginia ROSS, b. 15 OCT 1943, d. as an infant.
 - 2. Carolyn ROSS, b. 30 JUN 1945.
 - 3. Brenda Jo ROSS, b. 15 DEC 1946.
 - Ronald Cary ROSS, b. 19 AUG 1949. 4.
- 3. Martin Luther PIPKIN, called Luther, b. 1 JAN 1880 in LaGrange, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 6 AUG 1916 at the young age of 36, in Lafayette Co, AR, m. Ethel Frances "KITCHENS" on 17 DEC 1905 in Lafayette Co, AR, b. 8 MAR 1887, d. 1976. They lived in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, both buried in the Sardis Methodist Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR.

5 MAY 1910 Baker Twp, Lafayette Co, AR, census, ED 49, Sheet ??A, #339/ #342: Luther M. PIPKIN, age 30, b. AR, father b. GA, mother b. GA **// 23 Ethel AR AR АL w // Mary 1 7/12 AR AR AR *\\ //* 11/12 James AR AR AR Luther was a general farmer. They had been married 5 years, had 2 children, 2 still living.

Children:

- Mary Ethel PIPKIN, b. 2 SEP 1908 in Lafayette Co, AR, m. on 11 JUN 1. 1932 to Felix Baker TATOM, b. 29 FEB 1904 in Lafayette Co, AR, s/o Henry J. TATOM & Alice " ". Children:
 - 1. Bonnie Louis TATOM, b. 17 JUN 1933 in Lafayette Co, AR, m. on 27 SEP 1965 to Ruby Joyce "STEPHENS", b. 31 OCT 1934. Larry Edward TATOM, b. 14 FEB 1944 in Pulaski Co, AR.
 - 2.
 - Sherrie Ann TATOM, b. 7 JUN 1945 in Lafayette Co, AR. 3.
- 2. James Richard PIPKIN, b. 24 FEB 1910 in Lafayette Co, AR, d. 28 MAR 1995 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, received SS# in Oklahoma, m. on 26 JUL 1928 to Beatrice Elizabeth "McCLELLAN", b. 26 JUL 1912, d. 13 OCT 1992 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, received SS# in Texas, both buried in the Sardis Methodist Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR. Children:
 - 1. Richard David PIPKIN, b. 22 NOV 1932.
 - 2. Hilda Jean PIPKIN, b. 18 OCT 1937.

- 3. Carrie Maude PIPKIN, b. 29 NOV 1911, d. 11 DEC 1913, buried in the Sardis Methodist Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR.
- Guy PIPKIN, b. 16 MAR 1913, d. 20 JUN 1998 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, buried in the Sardis Methodist Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR.
- 5. William Edward PIPKIN, b. 20 DEC 1914, d. 7 AUG 1935, buried in the Sardis Methodist Cemetery in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR.
- 6. Glennie Inez PIPKIN, b. 5 JUN 1916, m. on 2 NOV 1940 to James Elmer WHEAT.
 - Children:
 - 1. Sandra Gail WHEAT, b. 15 SEP 1943.
 - 2. Elmer Gary WHEAT, b. 19 SEP 1946.
- 10. Nancy Ann Delilah PIPKIN, b. 29 JUL 1839 in Conecuh Co, AL, d. 3 JUN 1903 in Tioga, Grayson Co, TX, buried in the Ethel Cemetery, near Tioga, Grayson Co, TX, m. in Lafayette Co, AR, on 30 NOV 1865 to Henry Harrison CLIFT, b. 11 APR 1837 in Lincoln Co, TN, d. 21 DEC 1913 in Tioga, Grayson Co, TX, in the home of his daughter, Lossie SHUMATE. He had suffered a debilitating stroke. He was also buried in the Ethel Cemetery, next to his wife. Their stone bears the inscription Together we toiled Together we rest. He was a s/o William W. CLIFT & Elizabeth Ann "NORWOOD". They moved near Ethel, Grayson Co, TX, in 1888. It is unknown what kind of education that Nancy had but she constantly encouraged her children to pursue an education. A number of them became teachers.

It is my 'thought' that the following article that Richard Pipkin CLIFT provided was published in a historical book about past citizens of Grayson County, TX, page 251 - [It does not state where, but I could be incorrect.] -

HENRY HARRISON CLIFT by Lucie Clift Price -Henry Harrison Clift and family moved to Grayson County in 1886 from Lafayette Co, AR. The family included his wife, nee Nancy Ann Delilah Pipkin and seven children - two daughters had died in AR. Nancy A. D. was born in Conecuh Co, AL, 29 July 1839, daughter of Martin Pipkin and Nancy Beasley. She and H. H. Clift married in Lafayette Co, AR, 30 Nov. 1865. Their children were Cynthia Witt born 1867, Charles Witt born 1868, Lucy Martin born 1869 (died 1870), William Henry born 1871, Lossie Morgan born 1872, Effie Pipkin born 1874 (died 1878), John Earl born 1876, Ben Thompson born 1878, Parie Jay born 1882 (changed his name to Jay Gould). The two little girls were buried in the Sardis Methodist Church Cemetery near Stamps, AR.

Henry H. Clift was born 11 April 1837 in Lincoln Co, TN., son of William W. Clift and Elizabeth Ann Norwood; grandson of Henry Clift and 1st wife, Sarah Bond; Charles N. Norwood and Elizabeth H. Moores. Wm. W. Clift died 22 Sept. 1840, leaving his widow and three children, Charles, Henry and Sarah. The widow married 2nd Park Gibson - they moved to Lawrence Co, TN. Before 1860 Henry H. went to Arkansas where an uncle, Josiah Moores Norwood, had moved. The 1860 census of Lafayette Co. shows his occupation as a Master Carpenter. It is said that he became an expert at making wooden screws which were used in compressing cotton at cotton gins. He would cut the interlocking screws from single blocks of wood. When the Civil War began he enlisted in Co. A 19th Regiment Arkansas Infantry. He was taken prisoner at the battle of Big Black Bridge, MS, and sent to Ft. Delaware, Del. and Point Lookout, Md. Although reticent about talking of his experiences, he did tell how he saved part of his food for his future brother-in-law, John H. Pipkin. Henry was fed better than some prisoners as he was kept busy making coffins for the unfortunate ones. After being exchanged on Christmas Day 1863, he returned to Arkansas. There was a family legend that Henry buried some gold before enlisting, and told only John Pipkin where it was buried.

When H. H. Clift moved to Texas he bought land in southwestern Grayson Co. in the Ethel community. When he was ready to build his house he could not find lumber to suit him, so sent back to Arkansas for seasoned timber. An extant picture shows an attractive two story home, no doubt designed and built by the owner. There was an orchard - peach, pear and cherry trees. Farming and carpenter work provided his livelihood. Although Henry was not a formally educated man, his children said he read a lot and was a very good mathematician. He encouraged his children to go to college. In 1890 three of them, Lossie, Charlie and Wm. Henry were attending Grayson College in Whitewright.

Nancy A. D. Clift died 3 June 1903 and was buried in the *Ethel Cemetery*. After her death her husband spent much of his time with several children who had married and moved to Oklahoma. He was living with his daughter Lossie (Mrs. Mark Shumake) in Tioga when he died 21 Dec. 1913, after suffering a debilitating stroke. He was buried by his wife in the Ethel Cemetery. A short obituary about him was in the 'Confederate Veterans' magazine, Vol. 22, May 1914, page 227. The stone for the couple bears the inscription "Together we toiled - Together we rest."

1870 LaGra	nge Twp, 1	P.O. Lev	visville,	Lafayet	te Co, AR,	p. 140:	
Henry H.	CLIFT. a	age 32.	b. TN. Re	al \$480	/Personal S		er
Nancy A.	····	30	AL		,		ing house
Cynthia W.	<i>\\/</i>	3	AR			меері	ing nouse
-	N//						
Charles W.		2	AR				
Lucy A.	N///	5/12	AR				
Sophia	GRIMES	16	AR - (domestic	- not kin		
Ella	??????	10	AR – s	says not	hina		
					5		
1880 LaGra	nge Twp, 1	Lafavett	e Co, AR	, p. 394	, by LDS:		
		-		_		o. TN - farm	mer
Nancy	« <i>μ</i>	41	AL	S		SC	
-	w″ (dau)						b l
Witt	(aaa,		AR	Т		AL - at s	
Charley	N///	11	AR	Т		AL - at s	
Willie	w <i>''</i>	9	AR	Т	N	AL - at s	school
Lossie	`'' (dau)) 8	AR	Т	N	AL - at s	school
John	<i>\\//</i>	3	AR	Т	N	AL - at s	school
Ben	<i>\\//</i>	2	AR	Т		AL	
	RRELL	27	GA	Ğ		No kin -	laborar
пенту за		27	GA	9	A	NO KIII -	TADOLEL
22 JUN 190	0 Justice	Precino	t #5, Gra	ayson Co	, TX, censu	ıs, ED 109,	Sheet 20B,
#382/#385:				-			
	LIFT age	63 ADE	1837 h	TN fa	ther h TN	mother h	TN - farmer
-		60, SEE		AL	AL		AL
Nancy	<i>\\/</i>	•					
Witt		31, APF		AR	TN		AL
Lossie	\\ <i>\\\</i>	24, MAF	R 1876?	AR	TN		AL - teacher
John	<i>\\//</i>	23, SEE	9 1876?	AR	TN		AL - farmer
Ben	<i>\\//</i>	21, SEE	9 1878	AR	TN		AL - f. hand
Jay Gould	w <i>11</i>	18, JAN	I 1882	AR	TN		AL - school
-	photograp					rt door to h	nis parents
		-	-		-		-
	-	Nancy I	lau been i	llarrieu	ss years.	They had 9	children, 7
still livi	ng.						
			_				
							, #173/#176:
Robert L.	HOLTZCLAW	, age 43	3, b. KY,	father	b. KY, moth	ner b. KY -	farmer
Witt	N///	43	B AR		TN	AL	
*Henry H.	CLIFT	73	5 TN		TN	TN -	widower
	-			ith no a			itt's father.
					iirrareii. i	leniry was wi	itt 5 father.
He said hi	s income t	was mone	ey & larm	•			
Children:							
1. Cynth	ia Witt Cl	LIFT, b.	12 APR 1	1867 in	Stamps, Laf	ayette Co,	AR, d. 31
-					-	-	in KY, they
	o childre			011 22	220 2702,	2. 00 2007	
iiaa ii	o chiriarci						
Ο ΜΑΥ	1010 714	alfa Tror			dencing F	216 Shor	a+ 80 #173/
						240, Sliee	et 8B, #173/
<u>#176</u> :	-			-	-		_
Rober			ıge 43, b	. KY, fa	ther b. KY,	, mother b.	KY - farmer
Witt	•	· //	43	AR	TN		AL
*Henry	H. CL	IFT	73	TN	TN		TN - widower
			c 0				

Witt's father. He said his income was money & farm.

They had been married for 8 years with no children. Henry H. CLIFT was

*

1920 Brown Twp, Comanche Co, OK, census, ED 112, Sheet 2B, #41/49:Robert L. HOLTZCLAW, age 52, b. KY, father b. KY, mother b. KYC. Witt"" 52 AR TN TNRobert stated that he was a general farmer.

<u>9 APR 1930 Brown Twp, Comanche Co, OK, census ED 61-1, Sheet 2B, #39/</u> #39: Robert HOLTZCLAW, age 62, b. KY, father b. KY, mother b. KY - farmer Cynthia W. "" 62 AR TN TN

2. Charles Witt CLIFT, called Charlie, b. 5 AUG 1868 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 20 JUL 1961, m. on 22 AUG 1904 to Goldie "WILSON" in Maryville, Nodaway Co, MO, the d/o James P. WILSON & "_____". Goldie d. 29 MAY 1971 at Harlingen, Cameron Co, TX. He attended Grayson College in Whitewright, Grayson Co, TX.

19 JUN 1900 Davis Town, Chickasaw Nation, (Oklahoma Indian Territory) census, ED 138, Sheet 15B: William H. CLIFT, FEB 1871, age 29, b. AR, father b. TN, mother b. AL FEB 1876 --- 1868 Maggie 24 ** TΧ KΥ KΥ *\\/* *Charles 31 AR TNAL William was a merchant. Charles was a stockman. William & Maggie's daughter, Lucie, was born after this census.

30 APR 1910 Election Precinct #12, Cameron Co, TX, census, ED????, Sheet 12A, #103/#195: CLIFT, age 41, b. AR, father b. TN, mother b. TN - farmer Chas. *\\ //* 31 Goldie MO OH ΤN *\\ //* Roma 4 OK AR MO *\\ //* 3 OK AR MO Charles They had been married for 6 years & had 2 children.

20 JAN 192	20 Marlow,	, Stephen	s Co,	OK, census	, ED	259, Sł	neet 7B:
C. W.	CLIFT,	age 51,	b. AR,	father b.	TN,	mother	b. TN
Goldie	w //	40	MO		OH		IN
Roma	<i>\\\\\</i>	14	OK		AR		MO
Charles W.		13	OK		AR		MO
Gwendolyn	w //	2	OK		AR		MO
*Lossie	SHUMATE	45	AR		TN		TN
John L.	<i>\\\\\</i>	14	TΧ		ТX		AR
- 1					_		

Charles worked in a cotton gin as a ginner. Lossie was Charles' sister, she was a widow & was a bookkeeper in the cotton gin. John was her son.

10 APR 1930 Ward #1, Oklahoma City, N. W. 34th Street, Oklahoma Co, OK,

census, ED	55-32, S	heet 14A,	#310	/#405:					
Charles W.	CLIFT,	age 61, b.	AR,	father	b.	TN,	mother	b.	TN
Goldie M.	\\ <i>\\\</i>	50	MO			OH			IN
Gwendolyn	w //	12	OK			AR			MO
Richard C.	\\ <i>\\\</i>	7	OK			AR			MO
*Roma	WILSON	37	KS			AR			MO
James P.	N///	70	IN			IN			IN

Roma was Goldie's single sister & she was a college teacher. James P. WILSON was the father of Goldie & of Roma. He was a widower. Charles was a proprietor of a road bridge.

Children:

*

- 1. Roma Delilah CLIFT, b. 6 JUN 1905 in Hastings, Jefferson Co, OK, d. ____, m. on 6 FEB 1930 to Jacob Randolph MONTGOMERY. Children: 1. Zelda Teresa MONTGOMERY, b. 15 JAN 1931, m. Jack Ray DOERS
 - on 26 FEB 1955.
 - 2. Roma Lee MONTGOMERY, b. 22 JUL 1932.
- 2. Charles Wilson CLIFT, b. 23 OCT 1906 in Hastings, Jefferson Co, OK, m. (1) Helen Virginia "WATTS" of Ft. Smith, Sebastian Co, AR, divorced in 1937. Children:

1. Virginia CLIFT, b. 21 NOV 1931. Charles Wilson CLIFT m. (2) Lillian "McINNIS". Children: Carolyn CLIFT, b. 20 NOV 1941 in Harlingen, Cameron Co, TX. 1. Charles Wilson CLIFT, Jr. b. 29 JAN 1943 in Harlingen, 2. Cameron Co, TX. 3. William C. CLIFT, b. 3 JUL 1944. Pamela CLIFT, b. 22 JAN 1949. 4. 3. Gwendolyn CLIFT, b. 22 JAN 1918 in Marlow, Stephens Co, OK, m. Edward A. TURROW on 23 AUG 1941. Children: Teresa TURROW, b. 9 DEC 1942. 1. Sandra TURROW, b. 31 DEC 1945. 2. 3. Robert Mason TURROW, b. 5 DEC 19 . Janet TURROW, b. 24 NOV 19 4. Richard Pipkin CLIFT, b. 24 NOV $\overline{1922}$ in Marlow, Stephens 4. ". They had children but names Co, OK, m. not remembered. The following letter was written to Col. Philip Pipkin: February 6, 1996 1311 N. E. Third Pleasanton, TX 78064 Hello Cousin, I just found out about this organization, thru a lady named Mrs. Frances Brite. The way was, I am a monument engraver and designer. The company I used to work for had an order to do work for her family and the name "PIPKIN" was in it. I don't remember what engraving was done. I have been retired from this work for 7 years. The lady who wrote this article is the daughter of William Henry Clift, the one sitting in the middle of this picture. The man standing on the top right is my father. Both of my grandparents died before I was born. I was born in 1922, Nov. 24. My parents were married in 1904. My older sister who is still living is 18 years older than I am is the person who named me Richard Pipkin who was a brother to my grandmother. There are still Pipkin's living in Stamps, Ark. Two men working in the Post Office. The person who wrote this article has died, and all the work she had done is in the Texas State Library in Austin. She found a Pipkin who lived in Ala. who fought in the War of 1812 who was given a 1/4 section

the work she had done is in the Texas State Library in Austin. She found a Pipkin who lived in Ala. who fought in the War of 1812 who was given a 1/4 section of land. She had a copy of the document that was given to him. There are a few Pipkin's living in Beaumont, Tx, who are Methodist Ministers. I hope this information will help you in your search for all Pipkin's. Richard Pipkin Clift

- Lucy Martin CLIFT, b. 22 DEC 1869 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 7 SEP 1870 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, buried in the Sardis Methodist Church Cemetery near Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR.
- 4. William Henry CLIFT, called William, b. 27 FEB 1871 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, d. 12 JUN 1935 in OK, m. (1) Maggie Ellen "DUNN", called Maggie, d/o James McMurray DUNN & Lucie June "BALLINGER" on 30 NOV 1897 in Axtel, McLennan, Co. TX, b. 1868 in TX, d. 7 APR 1907 in OK. He attended private & public schools in AR, attended Grayson College in Whitewright, Grayson Co, TX, attended the University of Texas. He taught school in several towns in North TX, his students included Indians sent by the U. S. Government, who paid tuition for them. He

homesteaded a farm in Cotton Co, OK, in 1903. He had a mercantile business in Comanche, Stephens Co; Davis, Murray Co; & Hastings, Jefferson Co, OK. He later owned cotton gins & grain elevators in Oologah, Rogers Co, OK & had later in life, made his home in Lawton, Comanche Co, OK.

19 JUN 1900 Davis Town, Chickasaw Nation, (Oklahoma Indian Territory) census, ED 138, Sheet 15B:

William H. CLIFT, FEB 1871, age 29, b. AR, father b. TN, mother b. AL Maggie FEB 1876 24 ТΧ ΚY KΥ ».*//* --- 1868 31 Charles AR TNAL William was a merchant. Charles was a stockman. William & Maggie's daughter, Lucie, was born soon after this census.

19 APR 1910 Bourland Twp, Hastings Town, Jefferson Co, OK, census, ED 149, Sheet 5A, #80/#80:

William H. CLIFT, age 36, b. AR, father b. TN, mother b. AL - widower He was a grain dealer, living alone.

6 JAN 1920 Precinct #1, Lawton Twp, Comanche Co, OK, census, ED 127Sheet 6A,#113/#125: [In a boarding house owned by Mr. DOMINICK.]W. H.CLIFT, 48, b. AR, father b. TN, mother b. AL - widowerCharles H."" 16 OK AR TN - his sonWilliam was a general man. with the City. [I do not know if that meanshe was a general manager, or a general maintenance man with the City.]

5 APR 1930 Ward 4, Lawton City, Comanche Co, OK, census, ED 16-32, Sheet 4A, #61/#82: William H. CLIFT, age 57, b. OK, father b. TN, mother b. AL - widower He had \$15.00. Was a manager of a cotton gin.

Children:

1. Lucie Martin CLIFT, b. 27 AUG 1900 in Oklahoma Indian Territory in what is now Davis, Murray Co, OK, d. 9 SEP 1983 in the Seton Hospital in Austin, Travis Co, TX, at the age of 83+, buried in the Austin Memorial Park Cemetery, m. Pinckney Brian PRICE on 2 JUN 1923 in Sulphur Springs, Hopkins Co, TX, b. 9 ____, d. 25 JAN 1965 in Little Rock, Pulaski Co, AR. [Her husband was not listed in SSDI in order to pickup his birth date.] She lived with her DUNN grandparents after her mother's death, attended Washington College at Abingdon, Washington Co, VA, attended the University of Texas & the University of Missouri where she graduated. She taught school at Honey Grove, Fannin Co, TX.

2 JAN 1920 Ward 4, Austin, Travis, TX, census, ED 104, Sheet 2B: Lucy CLIFT, age 17, b. OK - living with her Uncle DUNN

[I, Rosie GUTHRIE, compiler of all of the collected PIPKIN data, came across a letter that my grandfather, William Elihu SANDERS' sister, Bessie "SANDERS" PINER, had written to Mrs. Lucie dated April 10, 1956, which is as follows in next paragraph -[We are descendants of Emily PIPKIN, called Millie, one of the younger daughters of Rev. Lewis PIPKIN & Pheraby "BEASLEY". My mother was very fond of her Aunt Bessie & especially Uncle PINER. Their daughter's name is Mary Elizabeth "PINER" BENNETT, who is still living and my SANDERS cousin, Joseph HULL is trying to learn as much as he can about our SANDERS grandparents and siblings from her.]

In the contents of the letter my Great Aunt Bessie wrote - "Yes, your grandfather Prof. Dunn was Mr. Piner's good friend. I knew your parents in Tioga, TX, and your Aunts Lossie & Witt. I was in cousin Will Clift's room at school. I married Mr. Piner in Denison on Dec. 24, 1916. He was postmaster there. After he retired in 1924 we moved to Sherman where he died in 1935. I was his 2nd wife. We had a daughter. He had no children by his first marriage." Lucie was a charter member of the *PIPKIN Family* Association in 1963 & was the President between 1966-1983. She lived in various places during that time, but mostly in Austin, Travis Co, TX, & used the University Library. Col. Phillip PIPKIN, the founder of *The PIPKIN Family* Association visited with her many times & described her as a very gracious & charming individual. In one of her letters that recently surfaced, she wrote "*I joined the Presbyterian church when I married and my father was horrified saying* "You know our people have always been Methodists!" She was a writer of many letters to the Alabama Methodist Conference to a Mr. MOSELEY, inquiring about her PIPKIN ancestry, verification of, & records of the PIPKIN ministers. Her very strong persistence was fabulous & we are very indebted to this lady!

In the Sunday, May 6, 1973, Austin American-Statesman is quite a long extensive writeup about the accomplishments of Mrs. Lucie Clift Price written by Crispin James of the Women's Staff. I will quote parts of the very long write-up -Mrs. Price Looks Up Licenses for Genealogy Book - Mrs. Lucie C. Price says she has 'sung her swan song' but the song may provide lasting pleasure for those who 'hear' it. Off and on for the past year with a purse full of dimes for the parking meters and a determination to do something no one else had thought to do, Mrs. Price journeyed to the county Courthouse to copy Travis County marriage licenses for her book, "Travis County, Texas, Marriages 1840-1882". Her book, just recently published, contains more than 5,000 marriages... and many times two generations of family. The grooms are listed alphabetically and the brides are indexed. Marriage date, officiant and page number in the marriage book (at the County Courthouse) are shown. "Genealogy is quite a hobby ' says Mrs. Price. "You always want to know when your now,' ancestors were born, married and died and a lot of times you don't even know what county they were married in. You can't go to all the courthouses to find out and that's why any printed records are valuable." Mrs. Price 'practically lives' in her den-study which houses many books, papers, a television, a typewriter, comfortable sofa and chair. It is in this room that she 'compiled' her book. "It embarrassed me when my children said, "Mama's writing a book", she said. "I told them I was compiling a book." The 'compiler' worked six hours a day, three days a week to get the material for her book. She began her project, with no book in mind, for the Austin Genealogical Quarterly of the Austin Genealogy Society. But the more she copied, the less she wanted to stop and so her project blossomed into a book. Although some might be afraid of research into the past because of family skeletons, Mrs. Price relishes the information she finds about long-dead relatives. "I might find someone who got hung from a tree...and that's the most interesting", she laughs. She has found at least one skelton...that of her great great grandfather, Joseph Ballenger, who made a name for himself by helping capture the infamous Harpe Brothers near Stanford, KY. But he also became a collector of U. S. taxes and absconded with some funds. While copying marriage licenses, she found the names of two of the great-grandfathers and grandfather of her son-in-law, T. Hardie Bowman. Her yardman's grandfather is also in the book. "A lot of families in Austin will find their ancestors in this book" she says. "Genealogy helps you identify your culture". Included in her marriage book are such well-known Texans as Anson Jones, the last president of the Republic of Texas; Gen. Tom Green, a famous Civil War general; M. Austin Bryan, nephew of Stephen F. Austin; Ben Thompson, a 'shoot 'em up' sheriff; Abner Cook, designer of the Governor's mansion and the father of many beautiful homes in Texas; and H. P. N. Gammel, who gathered laws and acts of the legislature known as Gammel's Laws. The main problem in transcribing the records was reading the handwriting" said Mrs. Price. "The capital letters S, L, J, I, F,

and T were particularly difficult. Many of the small letters were equally challenging." While copying the marriages, she also noticed that some licenses were never returned by the officiants to the county clerk's office. Records in books showed the date of issuance but not the date of marriage or return. So it is not known from the records if the marriage took place or not. All records in the books were checked against the extant original licenses" explained Mrs. Price in the preface to her book. "If the license itself showed a full name instead of initials, the full name was used so as to provide more information. Many names were spelled incorrectly or phonetically but were copied as spelled when readable." "I'm steeped in Travis County history," laughed Mrs. Price. "And I've learned so much Texas history that's never really been written about. It's like reading a novel it's so interesting."

In April 1983, Lucie's health began to fail her and she had to give up her involvement with genealogy, which was not her choice, but because her bad health demanded it. She was placed on oxygen usage because she was having difficulty in breathing. She soon was using oxygen 24 hours a day after being in and out of the hospital with a bronchial infection. She had 24 hour care so she could stay in her home as long as possible. Her daughter helped her get all of her genealogy papers in order & most, but not all, of them were eventually placed in the *Texas State Library* in Austin.

OBITUARY - [newspaper nor date not stated] - LUCIE CLIFT PRICE -Lucie Clift Price, age 83, of 2527 Harris Blvd, died Friday. She was the widow of the late Pinckney Brian Price. Mrs. Price was born in Davis Indian Territory, Oklahoma and was an avid historian, and a charter member of the Austin Genealogical Society. Survivors include two sons: Dr. Pinckney Clift Price and William H. Price, both of Austin; daughter, Mrs. Nancy Price Bowman, Austin; ten grandchildren; Dr. Brad Price, Tee Bowman, Coryell Price Malone, Nan Price, Lucie Price, Lewis Price, Clift Bowman, Sally Bowman, all of Austin, Mary Lou Price, La Grange and Melissa Herndon, Ft. Worth; five great-grandsons. Funeral services will be at 2:00 PM Monday, Westminister Presbyterian Church with the Rev. Tom A. Cutting, Jr. officiating. Burial in Austin Memorial Park. Memorial contributions may be made to the Austin Genealogical Society, P. O. Box 774, Austin, Texas 78767. Arrangements by Weed-Corley Funeral home.

The following letter was sent to The Pipkin Family Association by Nancy Price BOWMAN, daughter of Lucie Clift PRICE - The children of Lucie Price (Mama Lucie to all her grandchildren) felt that you should know that she died at Seton Hospital on September 9. She had spent 61 days at Seton in the last 6 months, re-entering August 28 after celebrating her $83^{\rm rd}$ birthday with the family at my home on August 27. Though her health steadily declined and she had 24 hour nursing and oxygen at home, her spirits stayed good and she never failed to be brave. Her funeral service was a glorious celebration. In attendance were 40 relatives including cousins and in-laws representing Clifts, Dunns and Prices from all over Texas and Okla. The minister, whose parents were my mother's and father's dear friends from the 20's in Ft. Smith, quoted from an appropriate passage, "I neither fear to die nor refuse to live." Though bereaved, we are grateful that she is at peace. Before us is the task of placing some of her research papers. If you would have requests of any, feel free to write me. We shall keep many but not all. Your friendship over the years has been a treasure to my mother.

LUCIE CLIFT PRICE GENEALOGICAL PAPERS The family genealogical papers of Lucie Clift PRICE have been given by her children to the Barker Texas History Center at the University of Texas at Austin. Mrs PRICE who was a long time President of the Pipkin Family Association, corresponded with over 800 people from 1950 until her death in 1983. Her papers have been catalogued and placed in legal sized folders. The collection takes up over 11 linear feet. The papers can be seen during library hours at the library adjacent to the Lyndon B. Johnson Library on the east side of the University of Texas Campus. Thanks to her daughter, Mrs. Nancy Price BOWMAN, 403 Buckeye Trail, Austin, TX, 78746, for this information.

9 APR 1930 Weber Twp, Fort Smith City, Sebastian Co, AR, census, ED 66-51, Sheet 11A, #233/#235:

ED 00-51, SHEEL IIA, #253	5/#255.		
Pinckney B. PRICE, age 29	9, b. OK, fathe	er b. AR, mother	b. TX
Lucie "" 19	9 TX	TX	OK
Pinckney C. "" 6	6 TX	OK	TX
William H. "" 2	2 TX	OK	TX
He stated that he was a (Civil Engineer	& Road Contracto	or.

Children:

- 1. (Dr) Pickney Clift PRICE, b. 8 FEB 1924, m. Gloria Verre "CORYELL" on 8 MAY 1945, both were *University of Texas* graduates. They live in Austin, Travis Co, TX. Children:
 - Bradley Bryan PRICE, called Brad, b. 20 AUG 1947, m. Ines "LERMA" on AUG 1980. They lived in Austin, Travis Co, TX. Children:
 - 1. Stephen Bryan PRICE, b. 25 JUN 1983.
 - Priscilla Coryell PRICE, b. 30 FEB 1951, m. 7 APR 1973 to Patrick Jay MALONE.
 - Children:
 - 1. Price Jayson MALONE, b. OCT 1973.
 - 2. Patrick Jay MALONE, b. 11 JUN 1980.
 - 3. Nancy Gail PRICE, b. 9 FEB 1956.
 - 4. Lewis Cliff PRICE, b. 21 JUL 1958.
- 2. William Henry PRICE, b. 31 OCT 1927, m. on 13 AUG 1955 to Marinette "THORNTON" in El Dorado, Schleicher Co, TX. He graduated from the *University of Texas* & she graduated from the *University of Arkansas*. They live in Austin, Travis Co, TX.
 - Children:
 - 1. Lucie PRICE, b. 4 AUG 1956.
 - Mary Lou PRICE, b. 7 APR 1958, lived in LaGrange, Fayette Co, TX.
 - Mellisa Ellen PRICE, b. 16 FEB 1961, m. on 9 APR 1983 to Seth Christopher HERNDON. They lived in Ft. Worth, TX.
- 3. Nancy Ellen PRICE, called Nancy, b. 25 AUG 1930, m. on 25 NOV 1948 to Thornton Hardie BOWMAN, both graduates of the University of Texas. They live in Austin, Travis Co, TX. Children:
 - 1. Thornton Hardie BOWMAN IV, b. 15 FEB 1950 m. on 27 NOV 1971 to Linda Kay "ANDERSON". Children:
 - 1. Thornton Hardie BOWMAN, b. 21 MAR 1975.
 - 2. Brandon Anderson BOWMAN, b. 6 JUN 1978.
 - 2. William Clift BOWMAN, b. 3 MAY 1958.
 - 3. Sally BOWMAN, b. 28 MAR 1962.

[One of Lucie's sons re-married just prior to her death, she referred to him as 'son m. Sue "ARNOLD" on 18 JUN 1982'.

 Charles Henry CLIFT, b. 15 AUG 1903 in Indian Territory, [now contained in Cotton Co, OK], d. 13 AUG 1977 on his farm SE of Temple, Cotton Co, OK, of a heart attack. He was buried in the Hastings, OK, Cemetery. He was a graduate of the University of Oklahoma, Norman, Cleveland Co, OK. He never married. Charles had 3 known obituaries.

OBITUARY - The Duncan Banner, Monday, August 15, 1977 - Service Set For Charles Clift - HASTINGS, OK - Charles Henry Clift, Rt. 1, Hastings, prominent Cotton County farmer-stockman, was found dead in his automobile Sunday morning on his ranch southeast of Temple. Death was attributed to an apparent heart attack. He would have been 74 years old today. Cotton County Sheriff Paul McKown said Clift's body was discovered at 8:20 a.m. Sunday by a neighbor who had last seen Clift late Saturday afternoon as he was moving cattle from one field to another and trailing them in his car. Clift also maintained a home in Dallas where he served with the Federal Housing Administration for 40 years prior to retiring in 1972. Graveside memorial service will be held at 2 p.m. Tuesday at the Hastings Cemetery with Dr. Campbell Long, pastor of the Temple First Presbyterian Church, officiating. The Wyatt Funeral home of Walters is in charge of arrangements. Survivors include a sister, Mrs. P. B. Price of Austin, Tex., one niece and two nephews.

OBITUARY - Wichita Falls Record News, Wichita Falls, Texas -Tuesday Morning, August 16, 1977 - TEMPLE, Okla - Henry Clift, 73, died Saturday of an apparent heart attack near Temple. Graveside services will be at 2 p.m. Tuesday at Hastings, Okla., cemetery. Dr. Campbell Long, pastor of First Presbyterian Church, will officiate. Burial will be under direction of Wyatt Funeral home. Born Aug. 15, 1903, in Cotton County, Okla., he was a farmer and resident of Dallas. He was an employee of Federal Housing Administration until his retirement. He is survived by a sister Mrs. B. Price of Austin, Tex.

OBITUARY - LAWTON MORNING PRESS, Tuesday, August 16, 1977 - HENRY CLIFT - TEMPLE - Graveside services for Henry Clift, 73, Dallas, Tex., who died Saturday of an apparent heart attack south of Temple, will be at 2 p.m. today in Hasting Cemetery. Rev. Campbell Long, pastor of the Presbyterian Church, Temple, will officiate. Burial will be under direction of Wyatt Funeral Home of Walters. Mr. Clift was born Aug. 15, 1903 in Cotton County. He had been a farmer in the county more than 40 years. He was a resident of Dallas employed by the Federal Housing Administration before his retirement in 1972. Survivors include a sister, Mrs. P. B. Price, Austin, Tex.; two nephews and a niece.

William Henry CLIFT, called Henry, m. (2) Edith "CONNELLY" who became known for her historical articles, particularly on Sacajawea, who was a guide on the *Lewis & Clark Expedition*. [I do not know when they married or when she passed on. She was not with him in any census after the death of his first wife in 1907.]

5. Lossie Morgan CLIFT, called Lossie, b. 13 MAR 1872 in AR, d. 26 MAR 1967 in Little Rock, Pulaski Co, AR, m. on 30 SEP 1903 to m. Mark A. SHUMATE, lived in Tioga, Grayson Co, TX. She attended *Grayson College* in Whitewright prior to her marriage. Mark apparently d. some time after the 1910 census was taken so they had a very short marriage.

18 APR 19	910 Precino	ct #5, Tiog	a Set	tlement,	Grayso	on Co, '	TX, cens	us, ED
100, Shee	100, Sheet 5A, #105/#109:							
Mark	SHUMATE,	age 55, b.	MO,	father b.	KY, n	nother 1	b. KY	
Lossie	W//	38	AR		AL		TN	
John	W//	4	TΧ		MO		AR	
Ora I	LEDBETTER	28	TX		MO		AR -	daughter
Effie P.	N///	5	TΧ		MO		AR -	grandson
Mark was a grocery retail merchant. Ora is apparently the child of								
Mark SHUMATE's 1 st marriage, thus no kin to Lossie who was his 2 nd wife.								
Mark & Lossie had been married for 6 years, they had one child & one								
child is still living. Ora is widowed, had one child, one child still								
living.								

20 JAN 1920	Marlow,	Stepher	ns Co,	OK, cen	sus, ED	259, Sł	neet 7B:
C. W.	CLIFT, a	age 51,	b. AR	, father	b. TN,	mother	b. TN
Goldie	<i>\\//</i>	40	MC		OH		IN

Roma	w //	14	OK	AR	MO	
Charles W	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	13	OK	AR	MO	
Gwendolyn	<i>w''</i>	2	OK	AR	MO	
*Lossie	SHUMATE	45	AR	TN	TN	
John L.	w <i>''</i>	14	TX	TX	AR	
Chanles	م مركب ام مرامد م	~ ~ + + ~ ~		adaman Tasada	Chanlar	

Charles worked in a cotton gin as a ginner. Lossie was Charles' sister, she was a widow & was a bookkeeper in the cotton gin. John was her son.

Children:

 John A. SHUMATE, b. 18 AUG 1905 in TX, d. 1966, m. Lois "SIMPSON". They had no children. He had an apartment in the Monument Hotel in the District of Columbia, Washington City, DC in 1936, at the age of 24 & single.

- Effie Pipkin CLIFT, b. 4 MAR 1874 in AR, d. 23 SEP 1878 in Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR, buried in the Sardis Methodist Church Cemetery near Stamps, Lafayette Co, AR.
- 7. John Earl CLIFT, b. 30 SEP 1876 in AR, d. 1957.

[By compiler - I have absolutely no idea if the following is the same as the John Earl CLIFT listed above, but the birth year & 'where born' does match. A lot of children seem to have confusion as to where either their father or mother were born. I have seen that problem throughout my research, so am going to go ahead & list this. The fact that this couple have a son named Ben, makes me feel that I have hopefully found the right John E. CLIFT. But please be your own judge.]

10 JAN 1920 .	Amarillo,	Potter	Co,	TX, census, ED 198, Sheet 7A,	#116/
#112:					
John E. C	LIFT, age	45, b.	AR,	father b. AR, mother b. TN	
Emma	w <i>//</i>	34	ТΧ	AL TX	
Ben (?.)	w <i>//</i>	7	ТΧ	AR TX	
Ralph B.	w <i>//</i>	6	ТΧ	AR TX	
Ray	" ″ 2	5/12	ТΧ	AR TX	
This John E.	CLIFT was	s listed	l as	a teamster for the City of Am	arillo.

8. Benjamin Thompson CLIFT, b. 5 SEP 1878 in AR, d. 1941, never married.
9. Jay Gould CLIFT, b. 24 JAN 1882 in AR, d. 9 AUG 1967, in Duncan, Stephens Co, OK, [changed his name from Parie Jay CLIFT, per his daughter, but not according to SSDI. His name is listed as Jay. The census does not indicate that either.], m. on 22 DEC 1910 to Effie "_____", [some say WHITELOCK] in Duncan, Stephens Co, OK, b. ca 1883 in MO.

1920 Wichita Falls, Wichita Co, TX, census ED 123, Sheet 16A: Notation, 'Missed by enumerator. Gained thru publicity. Clarified various Dist. Census Sup'. Mrs. Bertha D. VINSON, age 32, b. MO, father b. MO, mother b. MO *\\ //* Virginia M. 3 OK MO MO J. Gould CLIFT 33 AR US US Effie *\\ //* 30 MO US US ».*//* Effie F. 7 OK MO US J. Gould worked in the oilfield, only one with a profession. These 2 families lived together with J. Gould & Bertha both listed as 'head'. Bertha was also listed as 'Sister'. She would have to be Effie's sister.

10 APR 1930 Ward #2, Kings Twp, Duncan City, Stephens Co, OK, census, ED 69-28, Sheet 14B, #357/#372: CLIFT, age 47, b. AR, father b. TN, mother b. AL Jay G. *\\ //* Ersie? 46 MO MO MO *\\ //* Fanella 17 OK AR MO Jay was 28 & Effie was 27 when they married. His value was \$3,500. Jay was a lawyer.

Children: 1. Fanella C. CLIFT, b. 10 MAY 1912 at Waurika, Jefferson Co, OK, d. AUG 1993 in Dallas, Dallas Co, TX, m. Marvin K. BRUMMETT on 17 AUG 1940. Marvin was b. 7 DEC 1913, d. 7 APR 1996 in Dallas, Dallas Co, TX.

11. Martin Newton PIPKIN, called Newton, b. 22 NOV 1841 in Conecuh Co, AL, was no longer listed in the census with his parents in 1860. He d. as a young child over 10 years of age & prior to 1860.

I - Rosie GUTHRIE, the compiler of all of the PIPKIN related collection, want it to be known that Lucie "CLIFT" PRICE was a very unusual lady, very persistent, always researching, and was a true 'super sleuth' from the word 'go'. I want to pubically thank her for all of her fine work and her true dedication, even though she is deceased, hopefully she will 'get the word'. If it had not been for her hundreds of letters written to various connecting kin that she located through telephone books, talking to other connecting kin, every way possible to locate a living descendant, there would not be anything like what has been collected regarding our PIPKIN Ancestry. Col. Philip PIPKIN worked hard also, but Lucie was the true driving force. It would truly be wonderful if I had access to all of her volumes of research that was dedicated to a facility in Travis County, TX, many years ago. She had the whole PIPKIN Ancestry right within her reach in her study where she spent so much of her time. Lucie - I salute you!

**NOTE - To my knowledge Lucie never mentioned this in any of her correspondence, but some member of the CLIFT family, in the 1970's, delivered to the South doors of the Oklahoma Historical Museum and Genealogy Library, located on the East side of the State of Oklahoma Capitol Building, a chest that had to have belonged to our John PIPKIN Sr. They had taken pictures of it and sent the pictures off to an establishment located in England to get an evaluation as how old the chest was. Their answer back was the 1700's. It is wonderful to know that the chest had survived all of these many years, but that we also know the location of its final resting place. Fortunately, I live within 26 miles of the museum, so I will be able to personally view the 'remains' at any time that I wish. The two pictures available can be found posted on the PIPKIN website for all to see.

10. <u>Rev. Richard PIPKIN</u>, b. ca 1798 in Wayne Co, NC, d. a young adult in AL in ca 1834. He never married, & must not have been in the best of health for several years. He was admitted on trial as a *Methodist Minister* in the *Mississippi Methodist Conference* and the *Alabama Methodist Circuit*, *Alabama District*, beginning in the year of 1823.

The Conference records indicate that he did not preach in 1825, 1826 and 1827, after which he served in the *Jones Valley Circuit* in Alabama in 1828, the *Chickasaway Circuit in Alabama* in 1929, and the *Wilkinson Washington District Circuit* in Perry County, AL, in 1831, and then the *Oakmulgee Circuit in Alabama* in 1832, becoming a charter member of the *Alabama Conference* when it was organized during that year.

He located & lived in Allentown, Wilcox Co, AL, in 1832. He did not preach in 1833 or 1834, but an effort was made in 1834 and he got sick. He had preached at *Taits' Chapel* in Black's Bend, Wilcox County, AL. Returning home, he sickened and died in Oak Hill, near Allentown, Wilcox Co, AL. The reports never indicated what his sickness was.

It is stated in writing in the *Methodist Conference* records that he was buried in one of the public graveyards in Oak Hill but the name of the cemetery was not mentioned.

[The *Methodist Conference* kept records on all of the preachers, including the approximate year they are born, where they are born, also same on their death, as well as their yearly assignments.]

Unfortunately, I was unable to locate him in any census in 1820 and 1830 as 'head of house'. He either lived with a family unknown to us or rented a room somewhere in Oak Hill. Although, my efforts to obtain early census of any county in Alabama has been almost fruitless.